

INDONESIAN JOURNAL FOR ISLAMIC STUDIES

Volume 23, Number 3, 2016



A Genealogy of Moderate Islam: Governmentality and Discourses of Islam in Indonesia's Foreign Policy

Ahmad Rizky Mardhatillah Umar

Islamic School and Arab Association:
Aḥmad Sūrkatī's Reformist Thought and Its Influence
on the Educational Activities of al-Irshād

Motoki Yamaguchi

Post-Islamism and the Remaking of Islamic Public Sphere in Post-Reform Indonesia

Muhammad Ansor

ISSN: 0215-0492 E-ISSN: 2355-6145

STUDIA ISLAMIKA

STUDIA ISLAMIKA

Indonesian Journal for Islamic Studies

Vol. 23, no. 3, 2016

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF

Azyumardi Azra

MANAGING EDITOR

Oman Fathurahman

EDITORS

Saiful Mujani

Jamhari

Didin Syafruddin

Jajat Burhanudin

Fuad Jabali

Ali Munhanif

Saiful Umam

Ismatu Ropi

Dadi Darmadi

Jajang Jahroni

Din Wahid

Ayang Utriza Yakin

INTERNATIONAL EDITORIAL BOARD

M. Quraish Shihab (Syarif Hidayatullah State Islamic University of Jakarta, INDONESIA)

Taufik Abdullah (Indonesian Institute of Sciences (LIPI), INDONESIA)

M.C. Ricklefs (Australian National University, AUSTRALIA)

Martin van Bruinessen (Utrecht University, NETHERLANDS)

John R. Bowen (Washington University, USA)

M. Kamal Hasan (International Islamic University, MALAYSIA)

Virginia M. Hooker (Australian National University, AUSTRALIA)

Edwin P. Wieringa (Universität zu Köln, GERMANY)

Robert W. Hefner (Boston University, USA)

Rémy Madinier (Centre national de la recherche scientifique (CNRS), FRANCE)

R. Michael Feener (University of Oxford, UK)

Michael F. Laffan (Princeton University, USA)

ASSISTANT TO THE EDITORS

Testriono

Muhammad Nida' Fadlan

ENGLISH LANGUAGE ADVISOR

Kevin W. Fogg

ARABIC LANGUAGE ADVISOR

Tb. Ade Asnawi

Nursamad

COVER DESIGNER

S. Prinka

STUDIA ISLAMIKA (ISSN 0215-0492; E-ISSN: 2355-6145) is an international journal published by the Center for the Study of Islam and Society (PPIM) Syarif Hidayatullah State Islamic University of Jakarta, INDONESIA. It specializes in Indonesian Islamic studies in particular, and Southeast Asian Islamic studies in general, and is intended to communicate original researches and current issues on the subject. This journal warmly welcomes contributions from scholars of related disciplines. All submitted papers are subject to double-blind review process.

STUDIA ISLAMIKA has been accredited by The Ministry of Education and Culture, Republic of Indonesia as an academic journal (SK Dirjen Dikti No. 56/DIKTI/Kep/2012).

STUDIA ISLAMIKA has become a CrossRef Member since year 2014. Therefore, all articles published by STUDIA ISLAMIKA will have unique Digital Object Identifier (DOI) number.

STUDIA ISLAMIKA is indexed in Scopus since 30 May 2015. Therefore, all articles published since 2015 also will be appeared there.

© Copyright Reserved

Editorial Office:

STUDIA ISLAMIKA, Gedung Pusat Pengkajian
Islam dan Masyarakat (PPIM) UIN Jakarta,
Jl. Kertamukti No. 5, Pisangan Barat, Cirendeu,
Ciputat 15419, Jakarta, Indonesia.
Phone: (62-21) 7423543, 7499272, Fax: (62-21) 7408633;
E-mail: studia.islamika@uinjkt.ac.id
Website: http://journal.uinjkt.ac.id/index.php/studia-islamika

Annual subscription rates from outside Indonesia, institution: US\$ 75,00 and the cost of a single copy is US\$ 25,00; individual: US\$ 50,00 and the cost of a single copy is US\$ 20,00. Rates do not include international postage and handling.

Please make all payment through bank transfer to: PPIM, Bank Mandiri KCP Tangerang Graha Karnos, Indonesia, account No. 101-00-0514550-1 (USD), Swift Code: bmriidja



Harga berlangganan di Indonesia untuk satu tahun, lembaga: Rp. 150.000,-, harga satu edisi Rp. 50.000,-; individu: Rp. 100.000,-, harga satu edisi Rp. 40.000,-. Harga belum termasuk ongkos kirim.

Pembayaran melalui PPIM, Bank Mandiri KCP Tangerang Graha Karnos, No. Rek: 128-00-0105080-3

Table of Contents

Articles

- Ahmad Rizky Mardhatillah Umar
 A Genealogy of Moderate Islam:
 Governmentality and Discourses of Islam in Indonesia's Foreign Policy
- 435 *Motoki Yamaguchi*Islamic School and Arab Association:
 Aḥmad Sūrkatī's Reformist Thought and Its Influence
 on the Educational Activities of al-Irshād
- 471 Muhammad Ansor
 Post-Islamism and the Remaking of
 Islamic Public Sphere in Post-reform Indonesia
- 517 *M. Adib Misbachul Islam*Al-Ṭarīqah wa al-ḥarakah al-iḥtijājīyah
 al-ijtimāʿīyah bi Jawa fī al-qarn al-tāsiʿ ʿashar:
 Al-Shaykh Aḥmad al-Rifāʿī Kalisalak Namūdhajan
- Muhamad Firdaus Ab. Rahman & Muhammad Amanullah Ta'bīd al-waqf wa ta'qītuhu fī wilāyāt mukhtārah fī Malaysia

Book Review

605 *Zulkifli* Kesalehan 'Alawi dan Islam di Asia Tenggara

Document

625 Abdallah

Exclusivism and Radicalism in Schools: State Policy and Educational Politics Revisited

Motoki Yamaguchi

Islamic School and Arab Association: Aḥmad Sūrkatī's Reformist Thought and Its Influence on the Educational Activities of al-Irshād

Abstract: Al-Irshād is an organization formed by the Arabs in present-day Indonesia in 1914, which advocates Islamic reform. This article examines its educational activities in the Dutch colonial period, elucidating the thoughts of its founder and leader, Aḥmad Sūrkatī, and the process of the integration of Arabs into the host society. Sūrkatī's thought is distinguished from other Arab reformists for its emphasis on "egalitarianism" and its lack of a tendency towards Arab nationalism. From early on, he attempted to adapt the al-Irshād schools to the colonial education system in order to attract indigenous (pribumi) students, as well. In the late 1920s, he began to be locally oriented, with a focus territorially limited to Indonesia. The educational activities of al-Irshād in the 1930s also indicated the weakning of Ḥaḍramī/Arab-orientation. By the late 1930s, the opinion of al-Irshād was decisively inclined toward integration within the host society.

Keywords: Aḥmad Sūrkatī, al-Irshād, Islamic Reformism, Arabs in Indonesia, Integration.

DOI: 10.15408/sdi.v23i3.3268

Abstrak: Al-Irshād adalah organisasi yang didirikan oleh orang-orang Arab yang berada di Indonesia pada tahun 1914, yang mendorong gerakan reformasi Islam. Artikel ini mengkaji aktivitas Al-Irshād dalam bidang pendidikan pada periode kolonial Belanda, menjelaskan pemikiran-pemikiran pendiri sekaligus pemimpinnya, Aḥmad Sūrkatī, dan proses integrasi orang-orang Arab terhadap masyarakat pribumi. Pemikiran Sūrkatī dapat dibedakan dari para reformis Arab lainnya karena lebih menekankan pada "egalitarianisme", dan ia pun kurang menaruh perhatian terhadap nasionalisme Arab. Sejak awal, ia berusaha menyesuaikan sekolah Al-Irshād terhadap sistem pendidikan kolonial agar menarik minat siswa-siswa dari kalangan pribumi. Pada akhir 1920an, ia mulai berorientasi secara lebih lokal, dengan fokusnya terbatas pada konteks Indonesia. Selanjutnya, aktivitas Al-Irshād di bidang pendidikan di tahun 1930an juga menunjukkan bahwa mereka telah terpisah dari pengaruh orientasi terhadap Ḥaḍramī/Arab. Kemudian pada akhir tahun 1930an, pandangan Al-Irshād secara jelas cenderung terintegrasi dengan masyarakat pribumi.

Kata kunci: Aḥmad Sūrkatī, al-Irshād, Reformasi Islam, Orang-orang Arab di Indonesia, Integrasi.

ملخص: الإرشاد هو منظمة أنشأةما الجالية العربية في إندونيسيا عام ١٩١٤، وتدعو إلى حركة الإصلاح الإسلامي. وتناول هذا المقال الأنشطة التي قامت بما جمعية الإرشاد في مجال التربية في فترة الاستعمار الهولندي، وهو يوضح أفكار مؤسسها وزعيمها في الوقت نفسه، أحمد سوركتي، وعملية اندماج العرب في المجتمع المحلي. وتميزت أفكار سوركتي عن غيره من الإصلاحيين العرب الآخرين، لتأكيدها على «المساواة»، بالإضافة إلى كونه أقل اهتماما بالقومية العربية. وقد حاول منذ البداية أن يكيف مدرسة الإرشاد مع نظام التعليم الاستعماري بمدف حلب رغبة الطلاب من المواطنين الأصليين. وفي أواخر عام ١٩٢٠، بدأ يتجه أكثر إلى ما هو محلي، بحيث كان تركيزه مقصورا على السياق الإندونيسي، كما أن الأنشطة التعليمية التي قامت بما جمعية الإرشاد في الثلاثينيات من القرن الماضي أكدت ألها منفصلة عن توجهات الحضارم / العرب، وفي نهاية عام ١٩٣٠، أصبحت آراؤها ميالة بشكل واضح إلى الاندماج مع السكان الأصليين.

الكلمات المفتاحية: أحمد سوركتي، الإرشاد، الإصلاح الإسلامي، الجالية العربية في إندونيسيا، الاندماج.

l-Irshād (spelled Al-Irsyad in present-day Indonesian) is the most prominent organization formed by Arabs in Indonesia. It can also be counted as one of the leading advocates of Islamic reformism in Indonesia, along with Sarekat Islam, Muhammadiyah, and Persis (Persatuan Islam). Al-Irshād has operated mainly in the educational field, opening and managing modern-style Islamic schools across the country. This paper examines the educational activities of this organization in the Dutch colonial period, focusing on the thoughts of its founder and leader, Aḥmad ibn Muḥammad Sūrkatī (1875/6–1943), the Sudanese 'ālim (traditional Islamic scholar).

The Arabs in Indonesia occupied a unique position in society, especially during the Dutch colonial period. Based on racial division, the government of the Dutch East Indies categorized them, together with Chinese and other Asian minorities, as "Foreign Orientals" (vreemde oosterlingen).1 Each group was governed by different laws and separate systems, and prevented from having a common will, but the Arabs shared a common religion with the vast majority of "natives" (inlanders), locally called the pribumi.2 Their economic and legal superiority to pribumis, as well as their religiously noble origin, helped them to exercise considerable influence on the local Muslim population. Arabs had been active in maritime Southeast Asia since at least the eighteenth century (Ho 2006, chap. 6). As is well known, they played an important role, especially in the beginning of the Islamic reform movement in early twentieth-century Indonesia (Noer 1973, 56-69; Steenbrink 1986, 58-62). Therefore, an investigation into their activities provides important insights into the relationship between the Islamic movement and social integration in the emerging Indonesian state.

Recent studies, however, describe al-Irshād too simply as a Ḥaḍramī organization with a separatist character. Ḥaḍramīs, meaning immigrants from Ḥaḍramawt (a region of South Arabia) and their descendants, have composed the vast majority of the Arabs in maritime Southeast Asia. Natalie Mobini-Kesheh, who investigates the activities of al-Irshād in the Dutch colonial period, argues that the early twentieth century for Arabs was the period of "nahḍah Ḥaḍramīyah," that is to say, the awakening of a distinctive Ḥaḍramī identity (Mobini-Kesheh 1999). She explains the role that the educational activities of al-Irshād played in forging Ḥaḍramī identity based on the discussion in *Imagined*

Communities by Benedict Anderson. According to Anderson, the Dutch colonial education system brought into being a common experience among pribumis from all over the Dutch East Indies. This common experience facilitated a sense of belongingness to the territory, helping to create an Indonesian identity (Anderson 2006, chap. 7). On the other hand, Mobini-Kesheh argues, the system of al-Irshād schools (or, rather, almost all of the Arab schools) was entirely separate from the colonial education system, due to the division of the population. The school system was intended to prepare students for further education in the Middle East, mainly in Cairo. As a consequence, the graduates from the al-Irshād schools came to identify themselves as Ḥaḍramīs above all, different from Indonesians (Mobini-Kesheh 1999, chap. 4).

This view fails to account for two important points concerning al-Irshād. The first is its identity as an Islamic reformist organization. This oversight is notably reflected in the fact that the role that the founder and leader of al-Irshād, Sūrkatī, though non-Ḥaḍramī, played in the activities of the organization is not considered. He has been regarded as one of the pioneers who introduced the discourse of the Islamic reformists of the Arab Middle East, represented by Muḥammad 'Abduh and his disciple Muḥammad Rashīd Riḍā, to the Indonesian archipelago (Hamka 1961, 30–34; Riddell 2001, 209–10). It has been pointed out, however, that the roots of modern Islamic reformist influence from the Middle East have been vaguely attributed to 'Abduh and Riḍā, and the difference in individual reformers has almost been disregarded (Feener 2007, 29, 65; Laffan 2003, 9). The peculiarity of Sūrkatī's thought should be clarified, considering its relation to the Ḥaḍramī organization.³

The second point concerns the process of integration of the Irshādīs (members or supporters of al-Irshād) into Indonesian society. Recent studies tend to emphasize the distinctive identity of Arabs, especially of Irshādīs, in the early twentieth century, and differentiate them from the development of *pribumi* Muslim society. Michael Laffan, although he underscores the importance of Islam in the early development of Indonesian nationalism, treats the activities of the Arabs (Ḥaḍramīs) as "a foreign movement within the *bilād al-jāwa*" (Laffan 2003, 189–195). His discussion focuses only on *pribumis*, just like other studies on Indonesian nationalism, neglecting the social bond based on shared religion across the different categories of the population.

As for the integration of Arabs into Indonesian society, much attention has been paid to the Persatoean [Partai] Arab Indonesia (Indonesian Arab Union [Party]; PAI) (Haikal 1986, chap. 5; Jonge 2004, 2009; Mobini-Kesheh 1999, chap. 7). Established in 1934 by peranakan (locally born) Arabs, the PAI advocated Indonesian nationalism, and this led to serious conflict with Irshādīs and other Arabs who regarded Hadramawt as their homeland. Nevertheless, it is fallacious to discuss the whole process of the integration of Arabs only from the perspective of the PAI. Recent works by Ismail Alatas examine how the 'Alawis, another Arab group, have formed and strengthened the social bond with Indonesian Muslim society, utilizing their religious practice in the post-colonial period (Alatas 2011, 2014). Because most of the Irshādīs chose to remain in Indonesia after independence, we should consider the process of their integration, too.

This paper aims to elucidate the reformist thought of Sūrkatī, how it developed in Indonesian society, and what role it played in the educational activities of al-Irshād. In this respect, it also demonstrates the process through which Irshādīs oriented themselves toward the host society. To consider the relationship between Hadramī Irshādīs and Sūrkatī, it would be helpful to contradistinguish the school (*madrasah*) of al-Irshād and the association (jam'īyah) of al-Irshād. This paper also uses carefully and differently the words "Hadrami" and "Arab," because it focuses on the non-Hadramī Arab Sūrkatī. The primary sources used in this paper are contemporary Arabic periodicals and brochures of al-Irshād. Although Sūrkatī did not write much, we can find his articles, records of interviews, and speeches in those materials.⁴

Sūrkatī's Early Career

Ahmad ibn Muhammad Sürkatī (or al-Sürkatī, Sürkittī) al-Ansārī was born on the Island of 'Arqū, near Dongola, North Sudan, in 1292/1875-6, although the date and the place are debated (Abushouk 2001, 59; 2002, 204). As his last name indicates, he descended from one of the Anṣār, named Jābir ibn 'Abd Allāh ibn 'Amr. His family had produced many scholars, like his grandfather and father, both of whom had studied in Cairo. After receiving a basic education from his father, Sūrkatī attended several Qur'anic schools in the Dongola region. He intended to continue his studies at al-Azhar in Cairo, as his father did. However, it is said that the troubled situation in North Sudan, caused by the Mahdist movement, did not allow him to achieve this goal. He chose the Hijaz as an alternative location to study and traveled there in 1314/1896–97. He first stayed in Madinah, and then moved to Makkah, spending fifteen years in total there, studying under several scholars, and later teaching.⁶ In 1908, Sūrkatī succeed in obtaining *alshahādah al-ʿālimīyah* (certification to teach at al-Masjid al-Ḥarām) (al-Anwār 1943, 9–12).

Seemingly, it was in the Hijaz that he was first influenced by modern Islamic reformist thought. He is said to have read the works of Ibn Taymīya and Ibn Qayyim al-Jawzīya, two medieval scholars who were very influential on the modern reformist movement, and also to have acquired 'Abduh's writings and Riḍā's journal, *al-Manār* (Bluhm-Warn 1997, 303; Noer 1973, 64; Pijper 1977, 110). In addition, although he had received only a traditional Islamic education, he came into contact with the trend of modern Islamic education in Makkah. When his Sudanese friend, 'Abdullāh Ḥamdūh, opened his Qur'anic school, he asked Sūrkatī to work with him. Compared with traditional schools, this school had new features, such as dividing students into grades and teaching arithmetic ('ilm al-ḥisāb). In 1330/1911–12, this school was transformed into a modern-style Islamic school named Madrasat al-Falāh (Duhaysh 1986, 19–20; al-Jabbār 1982, 165).

Sūrkatī worked at the Madrasat al-Falāḥ only for a short term, because a major turning point in his life occurred. In 1911, an Islamic organization in Indonesia named Jam'īyat Khayr (Benevolent Society) offered him a teaching position at its school. Founded by Ḥaḍramī merchants around 1901 in Batavia, the Jam'īyat Khayr operated modern-style Islamic schools in Batavia and Buitenzorg (Bogor). Sūrkatī accepted this offer and arrived with two other teachers from Makkah, Muḥammad al-Ṭayyib al-Maghribī and Muḥammad ibn 'Abd al-Ḥamīd al-Sūdānī. Appointed as the headmaster of a school in Pekojan (an Arab district in Batavia) and the inspector of all schools, Sūrkatī succeeded in promoting the educational activities of the Jam'īyat Khayr. As a result, its leaders entrusted him to seek more teachers from abroad. He invited four Sudanese 'ulamā', including his own brother, Abū al-Faḍl al-Sāttī Sūrkatī in 1913 (Nājī n.d., 32).

Soon, however, severe dissension arose between Sūrkatī and the leaders of the organization. It was caused by the difference of opinion on the position of the descendants of the Prophet Muḥammad, generally

called sayyid or sharif. In Hadramawt, a clan of the descendants of Prophet Muhammad, named 'Alawī (or Bā 'Alawī), traditionally had high social status. In Southeast Asia, they tried to preserve their authority and initiated the foundation of Jam'īyat Khayr. The 'Alawīs had enjoyed some privileges in Hadramawt society. For example, the marriage of a daughter of an 'Alawi, called *sharifah*, and a man other than a descendant of Prophet had been strictly prohibited. This restriction was justified on the account that such a marriage did not fulfill the kafā'ah (suitability) of the groom to the bride with regards to nasab (pedigree) (Bujra 1967; Serjeant 1957). Nevertheless, some Arabs in Southeast Asia began to disregard this restriction on marriage. In 1913, when Sūrkatī traveled to Surakarta (Solo) during school holidays, he was asked at a certain meeting about the legality of such a marriage. He answered that the marriage could be legal, refuting superiority based on pedigree. This statement caused the 'Alawis of Jam'iyat Khayr to resent him. Sūrkatī tendered his resignation.⁷

Sūrkatī's view on the problem of marriage was later compiled in a booklet titled Sūrat al-Jawāb (Form of the Answer). In it, Sūrkatī declared that Islam assures the equality of all believers:

As for the Islamic religion, as known by everyone who is acquainted with its lofty dogmas and noble principles, it is the religion of justice and equality (dīn al-'adl wa al-musāwāh). It is the religion in which reason ('aql) can consent to its regulations without any suppression, compulsion, or threat. [...] It is the religion in which a child is not blamed for the parent's sin, and the parent is not blamed for the child's sin. It is the religion whose lawgiver [i.e. Muḥammad] publicly stated that, "there is no superiority of an Arab over a non-Arab (a'jamī), nor that of a non-Arab over an Arab except by God-fearing (taqwā), nor that of a black man (aswad) over a white man (ahmar), nor that of a white man over a black man except by God-fearing." (Sürkatī 1915, 15-16)

In his opinion, because all Muslims are to be treated equally in Islamic jurisprudence, the suitability of pedigree is not a condition that must be taken into consideration in a legal marriage. The sole condition of legal marriage between two Muslims, Sūrkatī argued, was the woman's consent, if she was adult, or the approval of her guardian(s), if she was still a minor. He maintained that what determines the superiority of a person is not "the innate quality of one's blood and flesh (dhāt damuhu wa lahmuhu)," like pedigree or race, but "the acquired qualities (alsifāh), marks (al-āthār) and good education (husn al-tarbiyah)" (Sūrkatī

1915, 9). Among these qualities, Sūrkatī emphasized the importance of education, saying, "Education is the foundation of every progress, the beginning of every glory, and the principal reason for every success in the world" (Sūrkatī 1915, 26).

It must be noted here that an emphasis on equality among all Muslims is not particular to Sūrkatī's thought, but is commonly shared by modern Islamic reformists.8 Rashīd Riḍā, for example, had already stated the same opinion on the marriage problem. In 1905, when a sharifah in Singapore and an Indian Muslim were married, a controversy arose. Because the authenticity of the groom's pedigree was questionable, although he claimed himself to be descended from the Prophet, the 'Alawis objected to the marriage. In reply to a question proposed by a reader of al-Manār of Singapore, Ridā answered that the marriage could be legal regardless of the groom's pedigree. Like Sūrkatī, Ridā stated that, because "the Islamic law is a law of justice and equality (sharī'at 'adl wa musāwāh)," all believers are basically equal in its jurisprudence.9 Modern Islamic reformism strictly denounced the practices that they considered to be related to *shirk* (polytheism), while emphasizing tawhīd (the unity of God) and insisting that all Muslims are in the same position in front of the one and only God.

Dualism within the Organization

After his resignation from the Jam'īyat Khayr, Sūrkatī opened a private school in Batavia, named Madrasat al-Irshād al-Islāmīyah (Islamic School for Guidance) in September 1914.¹⁰ This is the beginning of the al-Irshād schools. The name "al-Irshād" is said to have been derived from the Madrasat al-Da'wah wa al-Irshād (School for Propagation and Guidance), established by Riḍā in 1911 in Egypt (Pijper 1977, 109). In order to raise funds for this school, supporters of Sūrkatī, who consisted mainly of Ḥaḍramīs, formed a new association, called Jam'īyat al-Iṣlāḥ wa al-Irshād al-'Arabīyah (Arab Association for Reform and Guidance), namely the association of al-Irshād. It must be pointed out that we can find some significant differences between the school and the association.

The association of al-Irshād was distinguished by its Arab/Ḥaḍramī identity. Its first constitution, published in 1915, stated the purposes of its activities, such as "to promote the customs of the Arabs (al-'awā'id al-'Arabīyah) that accord with the religion of Islam" and "to

educate the Arab community (al-ummah al-'Arabīyah) in reading and writing" (Qānūn Jam'īyat al-Iṣlāḥ wa al-Irshād al-'Arabīyah: Al-Asāsī wa al-Dākhilī 1919, 12-13).11 Its membership was opened to all male Muslims, aged eighteen and over, who were living in the Dutch East Indies (Qānūn Jam'īyat al-Islāh wa al-Irshād al-'Arabīyah: Al-Asāsī wa al-Dākhilī 1919, 13).12 Thus, unlike the 'Alawīs, a descendant group, any Muslims who accepted the ideal and purpose of al-Irshad could become Irshādīs, regardless of their origin. Yet, in practice, the core members of the association consisted of non-'Alawī Hadramīs. During the Dutch colonial period, no one else became members of the central executive of the association. Even Sūrkatī, although he was regarded as the founder and leader of al-Irshād, was no exception (Mobini-Kesheh 1999, 58-67). He exerted influence on the association mainly through the education of future cadres.

Moreover, the association clearly displayed an anti-'Alawī character. Al-Irshād received assistance from some 'Alawīs who agreed with the association's Islamic reformist ideas, especially in its early period. For instance, 'Abdullāh ibn 'Alawī al-'Attās made significant contributions to the al-Irshād schools, and 'Abdullāh ibn Abū Bakr al-Habshī presided over the first committee of the al-Irshād schools (Mobini-Kesheh 1999, 63; Noer 1973, 64). Nevertheless, the constitution of the association included the sentence, "no one from the sayyids (sāda) is allowed to become a member of the central executive" (Qānūn Jam'īyat al-Islāh wa al-Irshād al-'Arabīyah: Al-Asāsī wa al-Dākhilī 1919, 14). When the constitution was drafted, arguments among the Irshādīs occurred over this sentence; Sūrkatī opposed it most harshly. Finally, however, the matter was settled by vote, ending up with the stipulation of the sentence (al-Anwar 1943, 100-101). It is reasonable to consider that this anti-'Alawi character also reflected the Hadrami identity of the association. For some of the Hadramī Irshādīs, al-Irshād was formed to compete against the traditional leadership of the 'Alawis within the Hadramī community (cf. Bujra 1967, 356).

In contrast to the association, the al-Irshād school was less restricted to Arabs or Hadramīs, and rather marked by openness to all Muslims. Because the Sudanese teachers whom Sūrkatī had invited to the Jam'īyat Khayr moved with him, non-Ḥaḍramī Arabs occupied a significant proportion of the teaching positions in the al-Irshād school in Batavia (Junus 1960, 267). Moreover, not only Arab or Hadramī

students, but also many pribumi Muslim students, entered the school. In 1917, the al-Irshād school of Batavia enrolled seventy Arab students, while pribumi students numbered eighty. Considering the ratio of the population, the proportion of Arab students was fairly high. Yet, the number of pribumi students was never said to be inconsiderable. It should be added that the al-Irshād schools turned out quite a few leading pribumi Muslims, among whom were Junus Anies and Moehammad Faried Ma'roef (leading figures of Muhammadiyah), Mohammad Rasjidi (the first Minister of Religious Affairs), and M. Hasbi Ash Shiddieqy (lecturer of Institut Agama Islam Negeri). It is said that al-Irshād had an agreement with Muhammadiyah to train the cadres of the latter (Bluhm-Warn 1997, 307; Nājī n.d., 122–24).

There is one other thing that differentiates the school from the association: even 'Alawīs were entrusted with important positions. A former student of the Jam'īyat Khayr school, 'Abdullāh ibn Sālim al-'Aṭṭās, transferred to the al-Irshād school along with Sūrkatī. After graduation, he became a teacher of the al-Irshād school in Surabaya, and was later even appointed its head teacher (Nājī n.d., 121). Moreover, when Sūrkatī moved the main school of Batavia to the Mangga Besar area in 1924, he recruited Muḥammad ibn 'Abdullāh al-'Aṭṭās, an 'Alawī who had studied in Istanbul and Europe on a scholarship from the Ottoman government. Appreciated as "one of the most advanced Arabs" (*arqā 'Arabī*), Muḥammad al-'Aṭṭāṣ was in charge of secular subjects such as English, Dutch, bookkeeping, and chemistry (Noer 1973, 34; Sūrkatī 1924).

These differences between the association and the school can be attributed mainly to the difference between Sūrkatī and the Ḥaḍramī Irshādīs. Obviously, a part of the latter did not fully agree with, or did not understand, Sūrkatī's reformist thought. This disagreement was clearly manifested in the issue of *madhhabs* (Islamic schools of law). Modern reformist Muslims, in general, rejected uncritical taqlīd (mere imitation of opinions of previous 'ulamā'), calling for exercising ijtihād (individual effort in arriving at legal decisions). As a consequence, the authority of each of the established *madhhabs* was relativized and ultimately discredited. In the early twentieth century, a harsh controversy occurred among Indonesian Muslims over adherence to the Shāfi'ī *madhhab*, which had been dominant in Southeast Asia (Feener 2007, 10, 25–26).

In this respect, Sūrkatī clearly took the reformist position. In his booklet, named al-Masā'il al-Thalāth (Three Questions) and published in 1925, he maintained the following:

It is understood from the whole that the blind *taglīd* that we are conforming to at present is not permissible, except for a simple ordinary person ('āmmī basīt) who does not have any understanding (fahm), any knowledge ('ilm), any preparation (isti'dād), nor any reason ('aql). Ijtihād to understand the Qur'an and the Sunnah (practice of the Prophet Muḥammad) is an obligation for every person who possesses understanding, if allowed the opportunity, in every time and at every place, according to one's ability (Sūrkatī 1925, 18).

In another article of the same period, he mentioned that all schools of thought (madhāhib, mashārib) should be unified ultimately into one madhhab. This new madhhab would be based on only the Qur'an and the Sunnah, being free from "innovations (bida), superstitions (khurāfāh), national partiality (ahwā' qawmīyah), and racial fanaticism ('asabīyah jinsīyah)."15

Nevertheless, and despite their leader's vision, there was strong, persistent adherence to the Shāfi'ī madhhab among the Irshādīs. The bylaws of the association, published in 1919, stipulated that "the official school of thought (al-madhhab al-rasmī) of the schools that belong to this association is that of al-Imām al-Mujtahid Muhammad ibn Idrīs al-Shāfi'ī as for the jurisprudence (al-figh)" (Qānūn Jam'īyat al-Islāh wa al-Irshād al-'Arabīyah: Al-Asāsī wa al-Dākhilī 1919, 15). It must be noted that the persistent adherence to the Shāfi'ī madhhab in al-Irshād was derived from its Hadramī identity. This is obvious from the fact that some Irshādīs attempted reconciliation with the 'Alawīs based on the Shāfi'ī madhhab. For example, in 1928, 'Abd al-Raḥmān ibn 'Ubayd Allāh al-Saqqāf, a renowned 'Alawī 'ālim of Ḥaḍramawt, came to Surabaya in order to mediate the controversy (al-Bakrī 1936, 336-38). In 1932, 'Umar Manqūsh, one of the central figures in the formation of al-Irshād, negotiated with 'Abd Allāh ibn Ḥusayn al-'Aydarūs for reconciliation. In both of the attempts, the adherence to "the madhhab of Hadramīs," that is to say, the Shāfi'ī madhhab, was stated as one of the terms of settlement. Although neither of the attempts was successful, a certain number of Irshādīs gave their assent to them. On the other hand, Sūrkatī, although he himself was active in the settlement of the controversy, never agreed with any reconciliation based on the Shāfi'ī madhhab.16

Not to mention the rejection of adherence to one of the established *madhhab*s, the openness to all Muslims in the al-Irshād schools also can be attributed to Sūrkatī's reformist thought, that is to say, its emphasis on the equality of all believers. It is obvious, therefore, that his reformist thought potentially could have conflicted with Arab/Ḥaḍramī identity within al-Irshād. Let us discuss the development of the educational activities of al-Irshād, focusing on this difference.

Adaptation to the Colonial Education System

Soon after its formation, al-Irshād began to expand its activities beyond Batavia. In the late 1910s, its branches and schools were established one after another in Tegal (1917), Pekalongan (1918), Cirebon, Bumiayu and Surabaya (1919) (Nājī n.d., 115–17). With the growth of the organization, Sūrkatī felt it necessary to systematize the educational activities, considering the developments in both Indonesian society and the outer Muslim world. Interestingly enough, his remarks on education from the 1910s to the mid-1920s reflected two different viewpoints.

In 1919, Sūrkatī submitted a reform plan for the al-Irshād school system to the central executive of the association (al-Anwār 1943, 138–41). Its contents included the appointment of a supervisor of the schools, unification of curriculums and textbooks, compilation of textbooks suitable for students of Indonesian society, establishment of a library, publication of a religious magazine, establishment of a counsel committee composed of delegates of every branch office, and clarification of the responsibilities of teachers. As for this proposal, what is most pertinent for this study was the introduction of "the program of the government elementary schools" (barūjrām madāris al-ḥukūmah al-ibtidāʾiyah). In summary, Sūrkatī intended to adapt the al-Irshād schools to the colonial education system. According to the proposal, Islamic and Arabic subjects would also be taught.

The reason that he stated for this was to meet the needs of pribumi Muslim students. He explained that they had to acquire an equivalent qualification to those who received the colonial education, so that they could find employment after graduation:

When they [pribumi students] present themselves to any governmental or commercial places, certainly, they will request diploma (*al-shahādah al-madrasīyah*) from them [Irshādīs]; they will only recognize the government's

diploma (shahādah al-hukūmah). If the first generation to graduate from the al-Irshād schools fails to make a living, al-Irshād will earn a bad reputation among the pribumis. They [pribumi students] will turn away altogether from al-Irshād schools, and they will regret approaching them and wasting time (al-Anwar 1943, 141).

In the early twentieth century, the government of the Dutch East Indies expanded the Western-style public education system as part of the so-called "Ethical Policy" (Ethische Politiek). 17 In consequence, more and more of the local population regarded access to colonial education as crucial for upward social mobility (Shiraishi 1990, 28-30). Leaders of the Islamic movement did not remain indifferent to this situation. A pioneering reformist in West Sumatra, Abdullah Ahmad, transformed his Islamic school, Sekolah Adabijah, into a Dutch-Native school (Hollands-Inlands school) in 1916 (Steenbrink 1986, 38-40). In the 1920s, Muhammadiyah eagerly worked on the establishment of schools of the same type. In 1923, its first Dutch-Native school opened in Batavia. Afterwards, the number of Muhammadiyah schools that accorded with the colonial education system increased rapidly and numbered about sixty in 1927 (Salam 1965, 98-99).

Sūrkatī's proposal, however, was not accepted by the central executive of the association. 18 It is reasonable to consider that the main reason was a strong aversion to Western education among the Arabs. Generally speaking, they were very reluctant to enroll their children in schools of the colonial education system, because they regarded them as "Christian schools," whose education had a pernicious effect on the Islamic faith of their children (Algadri 1984, 19; Berg 1886, 130). Indeed, when the government proposed to establish a Dutch-Arab school (Hollands-Arabische school), analogous to a Dutch-Native school, in 1916, the Arabs in Batavia rejected the proposal, because the program did not include Islamic and Arabic subjects. 19 We should add one other reason. Because most Arabs ran their own businesses, and their children were supposed to succeed them, opportunities for upward social mobility provided by the colonial education system might have been less attractive to them (cf. al-Bakrī 1936, 242; Mobini-Kesheh 1999, 82).

It was only in the late 1920s that Sūrkati's proposal began to be carried out. In 1927, the congress of the teachers of al-Irshād, held in Batavia and presided over by Sūrkatī, decided to change the al-Irshād school system. 20 According to the plan, its four-year elementary schools would be divided into two types: one that would continue to use Arabic as its language of instruction, and the other that was equivalent to the link school (*schakelschool*) of the colonial education system. In the latter type of school, instruction was given in Dutch, and Arabic and Islamic subjects would be taught in addition. The graduates of link schools were as qualified as those of Dutch-Native schools, and could proceed to secondary education.

This decision of al-Irshād can be considered a reflection of the changing attitude of the Arab community as a whole. In the 1920s, even the Arabs began to show higher interest in colonial education, especially its elite elementary education. Because at that time no Dutch-Arab school had opened, the main options for Arab children were Dutch-Native schools or link schools. The proportion of "the Arabs and other Foreign Orientals (excluding Chinese)" in Dutch-Native schools hovered around 0.1% from 1912 to 1921. It greatly increased, however, in the 1920s, counting 0.24% in 1923, 0.75% in 1925, and reaching 0.86% in 1927 (Hollandsch-Inlandsch Onderwijs-Commissie 1930, 29).²¹

Nevertheless, the attempt to incorporate link schools into the al-Irshād school system did not turn out well. Although the Surabaya branch established a link school in 1927, the school closed after a short time. Most of the students soon left the school, because they felt apprehension about their studies of Arabic and Islamic subjects. In 1929, the Surabaya branch drew up a renewed plan for a link school, but only failed again in its implementation.²² It is obvious that even in the 1920s, although a certain number of Arabs felt a necessity for access to the colonial education system, stiff opposition to Western education remained in their community.

On this point, we should remember that there were two different standpoints within al-Irshād. While Sūrkatī, as mentioned above, actively sought to attract pribumi students, some Ḥaḍramī Irshādīs thought that the al-Irshād schools should primarily serve Ḥaḍramī children. In the late 1920s, when a certain Ḥaḍramī called in at the al-Irshād school of Batavia, he asked Sūrkatī about the number of students and the proportion of the Arabs to pribumis (al-Jāwīyūn). Sūrkatī replied, saying, "They are all Muslims and Muslims are brothers. We never differentiate any one of them." But this Ḥaḍramī was not satisfied, insisting on knowing the number. Eventually, Sūrkatī confessed that

the proportion was 30%. Although the proportion of Arab students declined from 1917, it still remained high, in relation to the proportion of the population in Batavia.²³ Yet this Hadramī was shocked to hear the answer, lamenting the indifference of "our people of Hadramis" (sha'bnā al-Hadramī) toward education.²⁴ Hadramī Irshādīs, like him, who regarded al-Irshad primarily as a Hadrami organization, did not seem willing to approve of Sūrkatī's plan, which would have fulfilled the needs of pribumi students.

It must be noted that the plan to adapt al-Irshād schools to the colonial education system was proposed as early as 1919, and began to be realized in the late 1920s. Sūrkatī took the leading role in this plan, because he intended to attract not only Arab or Hadramī students but also pribumi students. This view was apparently based on egalitarianism. It did not, however, come into line with the Arab/ Hadramī identity of the association of al-Irshād. The Arab community, in general, was still reluctant to provide its children with a Western education. In consequence, Sūrkatī's intention was hampered, and took a long time to be realized.

Plan for an Educational Institution in the Arab Region

It is very interesting to note that, when Sūrkatī attempted to adapt the al-Irshād schools to the colonial education system, he also suggested another educational plan oriented toward the Middle East. He stated the plan in his treatises on the caliphate, published in 1924.25 The caliphate was the subject of heated debate in the Muslim world at that time. Influential Muslim intellectuals, such as Rashīd Ridā and Abul Kalam Azad of India, wrote about it (Haddad 1997; Willis 2010). Immediately after the caliphate was abolished in Turkey in 1924, Sharīf Husayn of Makkah proclaimed himself the new caliph, and 'ulamā's of Azhar announced a plan for an international conference in Cairo to discuss the future of the caliphate (Kramer 1986, chaps. 7, 8). As a response, Indonesian Muslims established a Caliphate Committee (Comite Chilaafat) and addressed this issue in a series of Al-Islam Congresses of the Indies (Congres Al-Islam Hindia) (Bruinessen 1995).

In his treatises, Sūrkatī suggested that, as one of the roles of the new caliphate, it would send qādīs (judges) and muftīs (deliverers of a legal opinion, *fatwā*), who would serve as the caliph's deputies in each region. This required an educational institution affiliated to the caliphate:

As for [the training of] the *qāḍ̄*s and the *muft̄s*s of Islamic law, Muslims must designate proper persons from every Islamic region and establish an adequate educational institution (*madrasah kabīrah kāfīyah*) in an Arab Islamic country for them; the expense will be borne by all Muslims. ²⁶

There is no doubt that Sūrkatī had envisaged graduates from the al-Irshād schools would be sent to the institution, if the plan had come to fruition.

In fact, Irshādīs worked to make the plan a reality. At the fifth Al-Islam Congress of the Indies, held in Bandung in 1926, the Surabaya branch of al-Irshād proposed that a university (*universiteit*) be set up in Taif, a town near Makkah.²⁷ The content of the proposal was almost the same as Sūrkatī's: graduates from "Islamic schools from around the world (*sekolah-sekolah Islam di seloeroeh doenia*)" would be able to enroll in the university. They would be trained as propagandists (*propagandist*) of Islam at the expense of the whole Islamic community. At that time, the Islamic World Congress (Mu'tamar al-'Ālam al-Islāmī) was planned to be held in Makkah and delegates from Indonesia were to join in it (Noer 1973, 222–223). This proposal, thus, would not be so visionary.

Nevertheless, neither the new caliphate, nor the educational institution as Sūrkatī planned, came into being. The General Islamic Congress (al-Mu'tamar al-'Āmm al-Islāmī), held in Jerusalem in 1931, decided to establish such a university, but this plan ended in failure (Kramer 1986, chap. 11). Cairo was where al-Azhar, Dār al-'Ulūm (teacher's college) and other educational institutions were located, and became the main destination of graduates from the al-Irshād schools. By the 1920s, Cairo had emerged as the hub of modern education in the Muslim world, attracting an increasing number of Southeast Asian Muslim students (Roff 1970).

There is one other important thing in Sūrkatī's treatises on the caliphate that indicates the peculiarity of his reformist thought. The plan of an educational institution affiliated with the new caliphate was not new, in and of itself. Immediately before Sūrkatī's treatises were published, Riḍā proposed a similar educational scheme in his articles on the caliphate. Presumably, many Muslims shared a vision of the renewal of the caliphate, combined with the unification of Muslim education. Nevertheless, we can recognize clear differences between Sūrkatī's and Ridā's proposals.

In his writing, Ridā indicated a clear tendency toward Arab nationalism, which could be inconsistent with the concept of egalitarianism. He argued that the new caliph must be an Arab of Quraysh descent (the tribe of the prophet Muhammad).29 It might be said that he followed prevailing classical Sunni jurisprudence. Nevertheless, in connection with this qualification of a caliph, he emphasized the centrality of Arabs in Islam and their religious superiority to non-Arabs. His inclination toward Arab nationalism is also represented in his insistence on the absoluteness of the Arabic language. According to him, while Arabic is the language that could unify all Muslims, other languages would lead to "fanaticism of race" ('asabīyat al-jins), causing the Islamic community to fracture. Non-Arab Muslims, he argued, could serve the community only according to the degree of their skill in Arabic.³⁰ This kind of inclination toward Arab nationalism is commonly recognized among Arab reformists (Haddad 1997; Hourani 1983, chap. 11).31

Meanwhile, it is hard to find any tendency toward Arab nationalism in Sūrkatī's treatises; they were more consistent with egalitarianism. He did not require Quraysh descent, or even Arab origin, for a legitimate caliph, but instead insisted that it is not necessary to consider races (ajnās) or tribes (qabā'il). In his view, a caliph should be chosen from men who exceed in "Islamic knowledge" (al-'ulūm al-Islāmīyah), "social knowledge" ('ulūm al-ijtimā'), "sensory ability" (sa'at al-madārik), and "the goodness of morality" (aḥāsin al-akhlāq). He even spoke of his conviction that it was desirable that a caliph appear from "the most trivial family of Muslims" (absaț buyūtāt al-Muslimīn), in order to encourage competition among talented Muslims and demonstrate "the justice of Islam" ('adl al-Islām). As one of the suitable persons for a new caliph, he mentioned Abul Kalam Azad, an Indian Islamic scholar and activist, who was not of Quraysh descent, nor Arab.32

Additionally, unlike Ridā, Sūrkatī recognized the relative importance of languages other than Arabic. Of course, he never devalued Arabic as the language of the Qur'an and as the common language of all Muslims. He stated that its diffusion would be one of the duties of the new caliph. Yet, it is worth noting that, according to his proposal, the educational institution would instruct "languages necessary for mission" (lughāt darūrīyah li altabligh). In the case of Indonesia, these languages were Dutch and Malay. In fact, Sūrkatī had some of his works translated into these languages.³³

The educational institution in the Arab region that Sūrkatī planned seems inconsistent with his attempt to adapt the al-Irshād schools to the colonial education system. Nevertheless, both of the ideas were considered to be based on egalitarianism; all Muslims, whether Arabs or pribumis, were equal members of the Islamic community, regardless of their origins. At this period, therefore, the scope of Sūrkatī's view was directed to the borderless Islamic community, although he indicated some tendency towards integration with the host society.

Sūrkatī's Changing Views

In 1928, Sūrkatī made a pilgrimage to Makkah, and then visited several Middle Eastern countries: Saudi Arabia, Egypt, and his native Sudan.³⁴ It was after returning to Indonesia that he changed his view on educational activities; he began to show a negative attitude towards sending students abroad. At the end of that year, during an interview with a reporter of an Arabic journal, *al-Dahnā*, he was asked for his opinion on the necessity and destination of "educational delegations" (*al-baʿathāt al-ʿilmīyah*). It was a topic that was eagerly discussed among the Arabs in Indonesia at that time, because they had come to feel that their communities were seriously lagging behind in education.³⁵ While Sūrkatī admitted to the benefit of such delegations, he answered as follows:

Nevertheless, in my opinion, the Ḥaḍramī community should never send an educational delegation abroad, except in the case of emergency. When the members of the delegation would return here (to Java), they would bring with them much knowledge useful to the community. They, however, would relinquish their fundamental principle (mabda'uhum al-aṣlī), and rather bring with them fatal social epidemics (awbi'ah ijtimā 'tyah fattāka).

If the Ḥaḍramīs insisted on sending students abroad, Sūrkatī argued, a supervisor (*murāqib*) needed to accompany them. If the students could study in the same way in Indonesia, they should never go abroad.³⁶

What did Sūrkatī mean by the terms "their fundamental principle" and "fatal social epidemics"? In a speech of the same period, he spoke of the critical situation of the Muslim world, which had begun in Turkey. According to him, some young Turks, who had studied in Europe, had lost "the traditions of their ancestors (*taqālīd aslāfihim*), the nature of Orientals (*sharqīyatuhum*) and even their religion (*dīnuhum*)." As a

consequence, "an intellectual revolution against Islam and Muslims" (thawrah fikrīyah didd al-Islām wa al-Muslimīn) had occurred in Turkey, and its influence was spreading to other regions.³⁷ We can be fairly certain that "their fundamental principle" signifies the traditional character of Orientals, especially their religion, and that "fatal social epidemics" signifies Western-influenced, anti-religious thought or "secularism." To summarize, Sūrkatī opposed sending students abroad because he was apprehensive that they would be influenced by secularism.

Then, would there be any problem if the students went to study in Eastern Muslim countries? In another speech, Sürkatī criticized education in Egypt, the main destination for Hadramī students. He admitted that Egypt was one of the most developed Eastern countries, equipped with an organized education system and various levels of educational institutions. Nevertheless, he pointed out that the country was still virtually ruled by foreigners, and Egyptians were yearning for freedom (hurriyah) and independence (istiqlāl). He explained the situation by comparing knowledge ('ilm) to a sword (sayf). Just as a sword is useless, except when it is seized by a strong hand (yad qawīyah), knowledge is meaningless without good education (tarbiyah).39 Seemingly, he said that Muslims from Indonesia studied in Egypt only to obtain superficial modern knowledge.

It is wrong to assume here that he intended to diminish the education system in Egypt, in particular. Rather, he attempted to dissuade Irshādīs from studying outside Indonesia. In the same speech, he praised the situation of education in the Hijaz under the rule of Ibn Saʻūd. However, he never recommended study in Makkah or Madinah. The focal point of his speech was the need to develop educational activities within Indonesian society. In his opinion, the al-Irshad schools were better than those in Egypt with regard to primary schools. Yet, in terms of the school system as a whole, al-Irshād still fell behind. Therefore, Sūrkatī called on Irshādīs to establish a secondary school (madrasah thānawīyah) first of all.40

It can be presumed that this secondary school would have been one that accorded with the colonial education system. In the interview mentioned above, Sūrkatī stated that, in the secondary school that al-Irshād hoped to establish, Hadramī youth should study modern sciences and, above all, economics:

Economics ('ilm al-iqtiṣād), or commerce (tijārah), is among the most important sciences in the view of these [active and diligent] communities. After economics come agriculture, jurisprudence, and other sciences which they [Ḥaḍramīs] need in order to defend their community's honor and to heighten its reputation in the face of other communities, by taking part in the Volksraad (majlis al-'umūm, People's Council) and other governmental assemblies. ⁴¹

Moreover, Sūrkatī emphasized the importance of learning foreign languages:

These [Ḥaḍramī] youth are very much in need foreign languages, especially Dutch because they live on a Dutch island. [...] If the Ḥaḍramī community wishes the progress (*taqaddum*) completely, it must obtain much knowledge. This can only be done through the understanding of foreign languages. ⁴²

Studying these subjects with the intention of creating upward social mobility would necessitate a school that was comparable to the schools of the colonial education system.

Here, we note that Sūrkatī gave a different reason for the introduction of the government curriculum. In his proposal for educational reform in 1919, he stated that it was necessary in order to meet the demands of pribumi Muslim students. On the other hand, he now asserted that the Ḥaḍramī students also had to receive a colonial education, so that they could catch up with the progress of Indonesian society. We may say that he came to consider it inevitable for the Ḥaḍramīs to adapt themselves to the host society.

Sūrkatī's statement, however, provoked a harsh backlash from the Irshādīs. As mentioned above, at that time, young Ḥaḍramīs were planning to send students to more advanced countries, especially to Egypt. Sūrkatī was accused of hindering the progress of the Ḥaḍramīs. In the end, he retracted his remarks, conceding to sending students abroad. Yet, he seemingly tried to entrust his students to a reliable supervisor. Mohammad Rasjidi went to Egypt in 1931 after graduation from the al-Irshād school in Lawang (East Java), where Sūrkatī moved his school for a short period. Rasjidi was given a letter of recommendation by Sūrkatī and visited a famous reformist scholar, al-Ṭanṭāwī al-Jawharī, in Cairo, who took care of Rasjidi (Ananda 1985, 14; Rasjidi 1972, 89).

There is one further point that is important in Sūrkatī's statement during this period. He was apprehensive of the threat of secularism,

not only to Islam in general, but also to the position of the Arabs in Indonesia. He persuaded them to cooperate more closely with pribumi Muslims. In his opinion, young Muslims, or Orientals in general, who lost their morals due to European influence, came to contend against their brethren. The Arabs were also about to be separated from pribumis by their enemies. Nevertheless, they did not recognize that critical situation and even helped their enemies.

Sūrkatī appealed, based on a Quranic verse (5:2), that "the duty of the Arabs is to mingle and come to terms with pribumis. We never succeed without alliance and mutual help with them in piety and Godfearing." In this regard, he emphasized their equal position:

We must not disregard our fraternal pribumis, who are spending money and time to serve Islam. The degree of pribumis' 'ulama' (al-'ulama' al-Jāwīyūn), who are serving Islam, is not defective, even when we consider that of active and sincere Arabs. Islam has no particular racial character (jinsīyah khāssah).

Sūrkatī named not only members of reformist groups, such as Muhammadiyah and Sarekat Islam, but also kyais (al-kiyāyāt), or local traditional Islamic scholars, as fraternal pribumis who served Islam. This statement leads to the interpretation that he came to attach greater importance to the unity of Muslims in Indonesia, than to the rivalry with traditionalist Muslims. 45

It should be noted that Agoes Salim, one of the leaders of Sarekat Islam, shared the same view on education as Sūrkatī. In the late 1920s, a young Muslim activist from West Sumatra, Hamka, was staying in Makkah after the pilgrimage. He was debating whether he should remain there to pursue the academic path or return to Indonesia. Salim, who then visited Makkah, admonished him to return home (Hamka 1951, 104). Furthermore, in the early 1930s, Salim, commenting on the educational activities of al-Irshād, advised that it was more beneficial to invite a teacher from Egypt than to send five or ten students to that country at the same cost. 46 It is highly likely that the change of Sūrkatī's view on educational policies was partly related to his intention to cooperate with pribumi Muslims.

It can be said that Sūrkatī began to assume a "local-orientation" in the late 1920s.⁴⁷ This view was apparently distinguished from his previous ones, in that the scope was limited geographically to Indonesia. Opposing sending students abroad, he admonished the Irshādīs to confine their educational activities to Indonesia, and emphasized the necessity for close cooperation between Arabs and pribumi Muslims. This change was caused by his apprehension of secularism that was spreading throughout the Muslim world. Indeed, a secular nationalist movement seriously threatened the position of the Arabs in Indonesia at that time.

Competing Orientations within al-Irshād

The concept of Indonesian nationhood, which was based on pribumi consciousness, had gained ground in the Indonesian political movement by the late 1920s. This concept excluded Europeans and Foreign Orientals, even if they were born in Indonesia (Elson 2008, 78; Suryadinata 1978, 11–12). Moreover, among those non-pribumi groups, Arabs were stlongly disliked especially by secular nationalists, such as members of the Partai Nasional Indonesia (Indonesian National Party). They regarded Arabs with hostility, because some of them had taken an arrogant attitude toward pribumis, adhered to a sense of racial superiority and their own language, and practiced usury even though it is against Islam (Plas 1931, 176–77). As Sūrkatī warned, the Arabs were about to be separated from pribumis.

At the same time, the Arab community began to be polarized according to their sense of belonging. On one hand, the Hadramīs in Southeast Asia expressed stronger concern for Hadramawt as their homeland than ever before. In particular, the two Hadramawt Reform Congresses held in 1927 in Sifr (a coastal town of Hadramawt) and in 1928 in Singapore gave impetus to the ambition to improve the poor conditions of their homeland (Mobini-Kesheh 1999, chap. 6). On the other hand, there was an increasing number of *peranakan* Arabs who attached more importance to the land where they had been born and grown up. This group established the PAI in Semarang in 1934. Its founder and leader was Abdul Rahman Baswedan, a peranakan Arab born in Surabaya. He studied at several schools in Surabaya and Batavia, including the al-Irshād school where Sūrkatī taught. Although he once joined in the Surabaya branch of al-Irshād, he quit, as he was no longer satisfied with its activities (Haikal 1986, 365-72). He declared that the homeland of peranakan Arabs was Indonesia, not Hadramawt, which was only the homeland of their fathers and ancestors. The PAI attempted to support and join in the Indonesian nationalist movement.

In that period, Some Irshādīs displayed a strong orientation towards Hadramawt and Arab countries. They tried to establish modern-style schools in Hadramawt, and harshly disputed the problem of identity with members of the PAI (Mobini-Kesheh 1999, chaps, 6, 7). Moreover, as mentioned above, quite a few graduates from the al-Irshād schools aspired to continue their studies in Arab countries. Some Hadramis, who were closely connected to al-Irshād, established a committee for the delegation of students in Surabaya in 1929. 49 This committee began to send students to Cairo from 1931. According to Salāh al-Bakrī, who was sent by this committee to Cairo after graduation from the al-Irshād school in Batavia, around forty Ḥadramīs, apparently including Irshādīs, were studying there in the middle of 1930s (al-Bakrī 1936, 345-46; 1992, 177).

Nevertheless, it should not be overlooked that, even at that time, al-Irshad continued its attempt to adapt its educational activities to the colonial education system.⁵⁰ It opened a Dutch-Arab school in Batavia in 1932 and a Dutch-Native school in Tegal by 1938.⁵¹ Moreover, graduates from these schools succeeded in proceeding to the secondary level of the colonial educational system. In 1938, six students from the school in Batavia acquired "diplomas of the government" (shahādah hukūmīyah), three of whom entered a MULO school (corresponding to junior high school) managed by Muhammadiyah, and one of whom enrolled in a commercial school (a kind of secondary technical college). The other two continued to study at the evening secondary school, teaching in Arab schools during the day.⁵²

It can be said that, in one sense, the Hadramī/Arab identity gradually weakened in the educational activities of al-Irshād. What is notable is that the al-Irshad Congress, held in 1931, decided to erase the stipulation of the Shāfi'ī madhhab from the bylaws.⁵³ This reflects the fact that Sūrkati's reformist thought began to gain predominance over Hadramī identity, which adhered to the madhhab. Moreover, in the late 1930s, the central executive of al-Irshād advertised the openness of its education to all Indonesian Muslims and emphasized the importance of cooperative relationships with pribumi Muslims. In a brochure published in 1938, it was stated that the al-Irshād schools were not restricted to Arab children, but willingly accepted Indonesian Muslim children (anak Indonesia-Islam) in general (Mabādi' al-Irshād wa Magāsiduhā: Tadhkīr wa Irshād wa Nasā'ih 1938, 6).54 In fact,

Indonesian children (*Indonesische kinderen*) accounted for 80% of the students in the Dutch-Arab school in Batavia around the same year. ⁵⁵ The same brochure proposed a plan to establish a secondary school that accorded with the colonial education system. It stated that if it was impossible to carry out the plan by al-Irshād alone, a concerted effort should be made with one of the indigenous Islamic associations (*iḥdā min jam'iyāt al-ahālī al-Islāmīyah*) (*Mabādi' al-Irshād wa Maqāṣiduhā: Tadhkīr wa Irshād wa Naṣā'ih* 1938, 30). ⁵⁶

It was the jubilee congress in celebration of the organization's twenty-fifth anniversary, held in Surabaya in 1939, that was crucial in determining the orientation of al-Irshād in a definitive fashion. Speeches made by leading Irshādīs at this congress reflect both the Ḥaḍramī/Arab-orientation and the local-orientation. The director of the al-Irshād school in Surabaya, 'Umar ibn Sālim Hubayṣ, spoke on "the position of al-Irshād facing Ḥaḍramawt." He called for Irshādīs to pay much more attention to their homeland, stating that "after a quarter of a century passed, as its big second step, al-Irshād wants to cross the sea to Arab countries, especially Ḥaḍramawt." On the other hand, the speech of 'Alī ibn 'Abd Allāh Harharah, the second secretary of the central executive, was concerned with "the position of al-Irshād facing the Indonesian awakening and movements." He asserted that al-Irshād was prepared to support any indigenous organizations, whether religious or political.⁵⁷

At the end of the congress, Sūrkatī delivered a speech that clarified his position; he supported the local-orientation and denied the Ḥaḍramī/Arab-orientation. First, he persuaded Irshādīs to cease their quarrel with members of the PAI and cooperate with them. For him, "most of them [members of the PAI] are graduates of the al-Irshād schools or those who are infused with the principles of al-Irshād and have their soul influenced by its education." As their success would benefit also the Irshādīs, he argued, they should help them to achieve their goals. Secondly, Sūrkatī threw out the proposal that al-Irshād expand its activities in Ḥaḍramawt. In his opinion, it was not al-Irshād but al-Jamʿīyah al-Kathīrīyah al-Iṣlāḥīyah (al-Kathīrī Reform Association) that should work to spread education in Ḥaḍramawt. ⁵⁸ He explained that he had discussed with those colleagues who wished to work for Ḥaḍramawt and agreed with them on the founding of a new organization with that purpose. ⁵⁹

Apparently, it was the local-orientation, which Sūrkatī supported, that dominated al-Irshād in that period. The congress decided to divide the al-Irshād schools into three types: The first was a school with Arabic as the language of instruction and additional foreign language teaching (Dutch, English, or Malay). The second was a Dutch-Arab (Native) school with additional Arabic and Islamic subjects. The third was a continuation school (vervolgschool) of the colonial education system, whose language of instruction was Malay, and that had some additional Arabic and Islamic subjects. The decision to integrate schools with Malay (Indonesian) as the medium of instruction into the school system demonstrates the increasing tendency to adapt educational activities to Indonesian society.⁶⁰

There are two more things that are important from the congress. First, youth members of the Bondowoso branch presented a play entitled Kesadaran (Awakening). In this play, those who had not yet awakened wore kopiah (rimless caps) of various kinds, while those who had awakened wore kopiah pecis, which were regarded as a symbol of national identity. That is to say, this play upheld the Indonesian nationalist movement. Furthermore, the idea of the superiority of Arabs over non-Arabs was thrown out in this play. PAI's journal, Aliran Baroe, reacted favorably to Sūrkatī's appeal for reconciliation, as well as to the play for its support of Indonesian nationalism.⁶¹ Second, the congress decided to eliminate from the constitution the clause concerning the exclusion of the 'Alawis from the central executive of the association (al-Anwar 1943, 101).62

Around the same time, the association of al-Irshād changed its official name to Jam'īyat al-Iṣlāḥ wa al-Irshād al-Islāmīyah (Islamic Association for Reform and Guidance), exchanging the word "Arab" with "Islam."63 It clearly indicates an attenuation of the Arab/Hadramī identity within it. While some Irshādīs ultimately chose to move to Ḥadramawt (Ingrams 1966, 36), most of them, including leading members such as 'Umar Hubays, remained in Indonesia, as exhorted by Sūrkatī.

Conclusion

It should be concluded from what has been said above that the most remarkable point of Sūrkatī's reformist thought is egalitarianism. Egalitarianism, as such, should be regarded as one of the qualities shared by modern Islamic reformists in general. Nevertheless, Sūrkatī was distinguished from other Arab reformists in that he lacked a tendency toward Arab nationalism. In the beginning, Sūrkatī's view focused on the borderless Islamic community. In the late 1920s, however, his thoughts underwent significant change. The perceived threat of secularism, both to Islam in the entire Muslim world and to the position of Arabs in Indonesia, made him advocate the local-orientation that focused territorially on Indonesia.

We can safely say that his reformist thought played a crucial role in the educational activities of al-Irshād. The egalitarianism of Sūrkatī brought openness to all Muslims, welcoming them to the al-Irshād school. It is noteworthy that, from early on, Sūrkatī attempted to adapt the al-Irshād schools to the colonial educational system in order to attract not only Arab or Ḥaḍramī students, but also pribumi students. While contradicting the Arab/Ḥaḍramī identity within the association of al-Irshād, his intention was gradually achieved throughout the Dutch colonial period. The educational activities of al-Irshād, thus, were never separated from the colonial education system.

Furthermore, Sūrkatī's reformist thought was pivotal in the process of the integration of Arabs into the host society. From the late 1920s, Sūrkatī called on the Irshādīs to limit their educational activities to Indonesian society and to closely cooperate with pribumi Muslims. At the same time, the problem of belonging arose in the Arab community. Both the Ḥaḍramī/Arab-orientation and the local-orientation can be recognized in the educational activities of al-Irshād in the 1930s. Indeed, some Irshādīs sent students to Egypt and established schools in Ḥaḍramawt. On the other hand, the attempt to adapt the al-Irshād schools to the colonial education system continued. By the late 1930s, around the jubilee congress in 1939, the opinion of al-Irshād swung in favor of the local-orientation. It can be concluded that al-Irshād denied, or at least weakened, the Arab/Ḥaḍramī character, choosing to be integrated into the host society.

Al-Irshād continues its activities as one of the main Indonesian Islamic organizations. Seemingly, the general integration of the Irshādīs and Arabs into the host society succeeded after independence. However, this study was limited to analysis of the Arab community. It was one thing for the Arabs to decide to become Indonesians, and quite another for pribumis to accept them as fellow citizens. A further study should be conducted on the integration of Arabs within a broader context, considering the perceptions of the pribumis.

Endnotes

- 1. While the Chinese made up the vast majority of "foreign Orientals," Arabs composed the second largest group. According to the Dutch Census, Arabs numbered 27,399 (1900); 29,588 (1905); 44,902 (1920); and 71,335 (1930). (Volkstelling 1930, vol. 7: 48)
- 2. *Pribumi* means indigenous people in present-day Indonesia. In the early twentieth century, the word *bumiputra* was also used frequently, with the same meaning.
- 3. Some studies have been conducted on Sūrkatī's life and thought. Affandi (1991; 1976) discusses his works and reformist ideas in general. O'Fahey and Abu Salim (1992) and Abushouk (2001, 2002) investigate his career in the Sudan and the Hijaz. Bluhm-Warn (1997) focuses on his role as a mediator of the reformist thought of the Arab Middle East. Abushouk (2011) discusses his charismatic quality and reformist message, especially with regard to the 'Alawī-Irshādī dispute. Nevertheless, his thought is dealt with superficially, and differences between him and Hādramī Irshādīs are neglected.
- 4. Many of the materials relating to Sūrkatī were compiled into al-Anwār ed. (1943). Ahmad Ibrahim Abushouk published a revised edition of this manuscript (Abushouk 2000). The present writer obtained a copy of the original manuscript from Geys Amar, a former president of al-Irshād, in Jakarta.
- 5. There are contradicting stories concerning the date and the place of his birth. The following biographical sketch is mainly drawn from the account of his brother, Abū Faḍl Muḥammad al-Sāttī Sūrkatī (al-Anwār 1943, 9–13).
- 6. For the details of Sūrkatī's teachers in Madinah and Makkah, see O'Fahey and Abu Salim (1992) and Abushouk (2001, 2002).
- 7. For the incident in Surakarta, see "Al-Sūdānīyūn wa al-'Alawīyūn," al-Irshād 17 (October 14, 1920): 2–3. Another practice of the 'Alawīs, the "kissing hands" (taqbīl, or shamma), which had been generally followed in Ḥaḍramawt, is also considered to lead to discord in the Arab community in Southeast Asia (Schrieke 1921, 191). Sūrkatī was asked by a man of the executive of the Jam'īyat Khayr to make his students follow the practice, but he refused (al-Anwār 1943, 97).
- 8. Kazuo Otsuka argues for common features of reformist thought from the Wahhabi movement of eighteenth century to the present day Islamist movement, based on the "pendulum swing theory" of Ernest Gellner (Otsuka 2000, chap. 10).
- 9. Riḍā wrote three articles in *al-Manār* on the marriage problem in Singapore: "Tazwīj al-Sharīfah bi Ghayr Kufu' wa Sabb al-'Ulamā' wa Ihānat Kutub al-'Ilm," *al-Manār* 8/6 (May 1905): 215–217; "Tazwīj al-Sharīfah bi Ghayr Sharīf wa Faḍl Ahl al-Bayt," *al-Manār* 8/15 (September 1905): 580–588; and "Mas'alat Tazwīj al-Hindī bi al-Sharīfah fī Singhāpūra," *al-Manār* 8/24 (February 1906): 955–977.
- This date, although officially designated by the organization, is rather debatable (Mobini-Kesheh 1999, 56, fn. 18). Some sources say the first al-Irshād school opened in 1913.
 See, for example, "Madrasat al-Irshād al-Kubrā," al-Ma'ārif 3 (May 26, 1927): 3.
- 11. The constitution of al-Irshād was originally published in Dutch in *Javasche Courant* no. 65 (August 20, 1915): 1066–1067. Later, it was published as a brochure composed of both Arabic and Malay versions. The pages mentioned here are those of the Arabic version.
- 12. The Arabic version says only "person" (*shakh*s), but the Dutch and Malay versions write clearly "male" (*mannelijk/laki2*). Later, girls also could enroll in the al-Irshād schools, and the association of al-Irshād established a women's wing, named Nahḍat al-Mu'mināt (Awakening of the Female Believers).
- 13. The numbers of students were obtained from an advertisement of the al-Irshād school of Batavia, which appeared repeatedly in *Pertimbangan* in 1917. According to Noer

- (1973, 66), pribumi students of the al-Irshād school in its early period were mainly from Sumatra and Kalimantan.
- 14. 'Abdullāh al-'Aṭṭās later became a member of the Volksraad (People's Council). He explained his career there. See Handelingen van den Volksraad, July 12, 1935, 163.
- 15. "Al-Khilāfa," al-Dhakhīrah al-Islāmīyah 8-9 (May 1924): 415, 418.
- 16. "Aml Jadīd: Al-Şulh bayn al-'Alawīyīn wa al-Irshādīyīn 'alā Asās al-Madhhab al-Shāfi'ī," Hadramawt 378 (December 22, 1932): 1; "Fī Sabīl al-Ṣulḥ," Hadramawt 379 (December 26, 1932): 2. One of the attempts at reconciliation in which Sūrkatī took the leading role is discussed in Yamaguchi (2012).
- 17. For a concise explanation of colonial education, see Wal (1961). Primary education was divided into vernacular education and Western education. Dutch-Native schools belonged to the latter.
- 18. As a result, Sürkatī left his office temporarily and began to run his own business. He returned to school in 1923 (Nājī n.d., 109-10). Noer (1973, 64), on the other hand, states that Sūrkatī left al-Irshād for the purpose of reconciliation with the 'Alawīs (Noer 1973, 64).
- 19. "Hollandsch-Arabische School," Pertimbangan 2/56 (March 10, 1917): 1.
- 20. "Mu'tamar al-Mu'allimīn," al-Ma'ārif 1 (May 12, 1927): 1–2. For the other decisions of the congress, see "Qarār Mu'tamar al-Mu'allimīn," al-Ma'ārif 6 (June 16, 1927): 4.
- 21. We cannot say exactly how much these figures consisted of Foreign Orientals other than Arabs. Yet, it is reasonable to consider that the other Foreign Orientals who received colonial education were very few. According to the Dutch census of 1930, about 60% of Indians, who composed the majority of the group, were born outside Indonesia, and most of them ultimately returned home. On the other hand, 90% of the Arabs were born in Indonesia and showed a strong tendency to be domiciled (Volkstelling 1930, vol. 7: 160–161).
- 22. For attempts by the Surabaya branch to establish link schools, see "Ijtimā' al-Irshād," al-Miṣbāḥ 5-6 (May 1929): 111; "Khawāṭirnā," al-Dahnā' 2/16 (August 1929): 11. A brochure published by the Surabaya branch in 1936 mentioned the failure of the schools and proposed a renewed plan (Jam'īyat al-Irshād Sūrābāyā [Al Irsjad Soerabaia: Verslag Tahoenan 1935-1936/1936, 12). This brochure has both Arabic and Malay versions. The page mentioned here is that of the Arabic version.
- 23. Among the population of Batavia in 1930, Arabs numbered 5,231 of the total population of 435,184 (about 1.2%) (Volkstelling 1930, vol. 1: 122-123; vol. 7: 307). According to the figure that Sūrkatī stated, the proportion of Arab students in the school is about 23%.
- 24. "Al-Ḥaḍārima wa al-Taʻlīm," *al-Maʻārif* 5 (June 9, 1927): 2.
- 25. "Al-Khilāfah," al-Dhakhīrah al-Islāmīyah 8–9: 408–420; 10 (June 1924): 501–510. This journal has Arabic and Malay editions. The pages mentioned here are those of the Arabic edition. Sūrkatī did not state the location of the institution. However, since he argued that the new caliph should be based in Makkah, the institution would also most likely be established near Makkah.
- 26. "Al-Khilāfah," al-Dhakhīrah al-Islāmīyah 8–9: 415, 418.
- 27. "Congres Al-Islam Hindia Loear Biasa Jang ke V," Soeara Perdamaian 2/8-9 (February 25-March 04, 1926): 3.
- 28. Ridã's writings on the caliphate were serialized in *al-Manār*. For his plan for an educational institution, see "Al-Khilāfa al-Islāmīya," al-Manār 24/2 (February 16, 1923): 109-111.
- 29. "Al-Ahkām al-Shar'īyah al-Muta'alligah bi al-Khilāfah al-Islāmīyah," *al-Manār* 23/10 (December 18, 1922): 737-744.
- 30. "Al-Ahkām al-Shar'īyah," al-Manār 24/2, 118–120.
- 31. Before Riḍā, a Syrian reformist, 'Abd al-Raḥmān al-Kawākibī, also stated a plan of revival

- of the Arab caliphate by a Quraysh descendant (Hourani 1983, 271-273).
- 32. "Al-Khilāfah," al-Dhakhīrah al-Islāmīyah 10, 508–509. Besides Azad, Sūrkatī mentioned Riḍā, 'Abd al-'Azīz al-Jāwīsh, and Muḥammad Farīd Wajdī as qualified persons for a caliphate. Interestingly, Azad also argued that the condition of Quraysh descent was invalid based on the equality of all Muslims. An Arabic translation of the treatise of Azad on the caliphate was published in al-Manār. On the condition of Quraysh descent, see "Al-Khilāfa al-Islāmīya," al-Manār 23/10 (December 18, 1922): 752-757. Riḍā made the counterargument in a footnote. For further details of the differences between Ridā and Azad regarding the caliphate, see Willis (2010).
- 33. Because he himself seemed to lack Dutch and Malay skills, he received help in translation from his friends and disciples. In Dutch, he published Zedeleer uit den Qor'an. This book was composed especially for Western-trained Muslims in Indonesia (Soerkati 1932, 3).
- 34. Sürkatī left Batavia in April 1928 and returned to Indonesia in November of the same year. "Ilā Umm al-Qurā Zaʻīm al-Nahḍah al-Islāmīyah fī al-Sharq al-Aqṣā," *al-Maʻārif* 29 (April 12, 1928): 1; "'Āda al-Ustādh al-Jalīl," al-Miṣbāḥ 1/1 (December 1928): 13–15.
- 35. For example, see arguments in these articles: "Nazra fi Madārisinā," al-Dahnā' 1/12 (December 1928): 6; "Madārisunā: Kalimat Naqd fī al-Ta'līm 'indanā," al-Dahnā' 2/10 (May 1929): 9; "Nidā' Āmm ilā al-Sha'b al-Ḥaḍramī," al-Dahnā' 2/11 (mid-May 1929):
- 36. "Sā'a ma'a al-Ustādh Aḥmad al-Sūrkatī," al-Dahnā' 2/3 (January 1929): 14–15.
- 37. "Ḥaflat al-Ikhtibār fī Far' al-Irshād bi Pamākasān: Khuṭbat al-Ustādh al-Shaykh Aḥmad al-Sūrkatī," al-Dahnā' 2/4 (February 1929): 5.
- 38. Sūrkatī himself did not use a term that means "secularism." Nor is it clear how he viewed the relationship between state and religion. This paper uses the term "secularism" expediently because it best represents the thought and principle that harshly conflicted with Islamic movement around the Muslim world at that time, including Turkey and
- 39. "Al-Irshād Taḥtafī bi Zaʿīmihā," al-Miṣbāḥ 1/2: 32–36. A summary of this speech in Malay is "Lezing t. Ahmad Soerkati," *Perdamaijan* 4–5 (February 20, 1929): 53–57.
- 40. "Al-Irshād Taḥtafī bi Zaʿīmihā," al-Miṣbāḥ 1/2: 32-36. A summary of this speech in Malay is "Lezing t. Ahmad Soerkati," Perdamaijan 4-5 (February 20, 1929): 53-57.
- 41. "Sā'a ma'a al-Ustādh Aḥmad al-Sūrkatī," al-Al-Dahnā' 2/3, 14-15.
- 42. "Sā'a ma'a al-Ustādh Aḥmad al-Sūrkatī," al-Dahnā' 2/3, 14-15.
- 43. "Kitāb Maftūḥ," al-Dahnā' 2/9 (April 1929): 16–17; "Ilā Ibn Jalā," al-Al-Dahnā' 2/12: 24-26; "Min Ibn Jalā," al-Dahnā' 2/13 (mid-June 1929): 9-10.
- 44. Al-Tantāwī al-Jawharī was known for his support of Southeast Asian students in Cairo (Laffan 2003, 217-218).
- 45. "Haflat al-Ikhtibār," al-Dahnā' 2/4, 5-6.
- 46. "Ḥadīth ma'a al-Za'īm al-Kabīr al-Ḥājj Aqūs Sālim," al-Hudā 24 (November 2, 1931): 3.
- 47. Because Sūrkatī avoided political issues, the term "Indonesia-orientation" should be avoided, as it denotes a political viewpoint.
- 48. Some studies claim that not only secular but also Islamic movement in Indonesia had marginalized and excluded Arabs by the 1920s (Laffan 2003, 189-95; Mobini-Kesheh 1999, 41-48). This argument, however, should be questioned. There is good evidence to show cordial relations between the Arabs and the pribumi Islamic leaders even in the later period. For example, at the eighth Al-Islam Congress of the Indies, held in Pekalongan in 1927, the delegates to the second Islamic World Congress, which was planned to be held in that year, were selected. Sūrkatī was nominated, along with Agoes Salim, although he excused himself. Here is another example: in 1931, when the Islam Committee (Komite Al-Islam) was established in Surabaya under the leadership of Sarekat Islam, some Arabs

- were appointed to important positions. See, "Verslag Ringkas," *Soeara Perdamaian* 3/2 (January 20, 1927): 1; "Oetoesan ke Hidjaz," *Zaman Baroe* 2/26–27 (March 5–15, 1927): 3; "Central Komite Al Islam," *het Licht* 7/4–5 (June–July, 1931): 124–125.
- 49. "Lajna li Musă'adat al-Ṭullāb," al-Dahnā' 2/9 (mid-April 1929): 15; "Nidā' 'Āmm ilā al-Sha'b al-Ḥaḍramī," al-Dahnā' 2/11 (mid-May 1929): 1–3. The chairperson of the committee was 'Awaḍ Shaḥbal, the leader of al-Jam'īyah al-'Arabīyah al-Islāmīyah (Arab Islamic Association) of Surakarta, and its treasurer was Muḥammad 'Abūd al-'Amūdī, a member of the Surabaya branch of al-Irshād.
- 50. Mobini-Kesheh (1999, 82 fn. 47) also mentions the establishment of the link schools in Surabaya and the Dutch-Arab school in Batavia. She does not acknowledge the importance of the attempts to open these schools, regrading it as only "minority opinion."
- 51. "Modern H. A. S.," Sin Po (November 30, 1932 late ed.): 2; Handelingen van den Volksraad, July 23, 1936, 456; Ibid., July 25, 1938, 413–415. As for the Dutch-Arab school in Batavia, it planned for its graduates to go to not only "secondary schools in Indonesia or Europe," but also "universities in Egypt, Palestine, India and Syria."
- 52. "Bayān li Man Yufīd-hum al-Bayān," al-Murshid 14 (November 1938): 15.
- 53. "Tida akan Turut Madhhab Shāfiʿī," al-Huda 2/9 (April 15, 1931): 455–457.
- 54. This brochure has both Arabic and Malay parts. The page mentioned here is from the Malay part.
- 55. Handelingen van den Volksraad, July 25, 1938, 414.
- 56. The page mentioned here is from the Arabic part.
- 57. "Maḥḍar Ijtimā' Yawm al-Aḥad al-'Umūmī," al-Murshid 31 (August [sic] 1939): 32-35.
- Al-Jam'īyah al-Kathīrīyah al-Iṣlāḥīyah was established in Batavia in 1931. For its constitution, see Haikal (1986, 272–276). Quite a few Irshādīs belonged to the al-Kathīrī tribe.
- 59. "Maḥḍar Ijtimā' Yawm al-Aḥad al-'Umūmī," al-Murshid 31, 35–36.
- "Maḥḍar Ijtimā' Yawm al-Aḥad al-'Umūmī," al-Murshid 31, 31. For the decisions of the congress, see also "Congres te Soerabaja van de Vereeniging Al-Irsjad," Verbaal December 9, 1939, Nationaal Archief, The Hague.
- "Damai....!: P.A.I.......Anak Kita Sendiri," *Aliran Baroe* 15 (October 1939): 7; "Tooneel Kesadaran," 7; "Almoersjid....!!: Mati dalam "Hoesnoel Chatimah"," *Aliran Baroe* 16 (November 1939): 28.
- 62. After the mid-1930s, the controversy between the Irshādīs and the 'Alawīs began to subside (Yamaguchi 2012).
- 63. According to Ahmad ibn Mahfoed, the second secretary of the jubilee congress, the name was changed at the congress (personal interview, February 19, 2009, Surabaya). Indeed, the brochure of the twenty-fifth anniversary of al-Irshād uses the name "Jam'īyat al-Irshād al-Islāmīya (the Islamic Association for Guidance)" (Mulakhkhaṣ Tārīkh al-Irshād fi Rub' Qarn n.d., 24). Yet, because it mentioned Indonesia's independence, presumably it was made after the proclamation of independence.

Bibliography

Periodicals

Aliran Baroe (Surabaya 1938–1941)

al-Arab (Singapore 1931–1935)

al-Dahnā' (Surabaya 1928–1929)

al-Dhakhīrah al-Islāmīyah (Batavia 1923–1924)

Hadramawt (Surabaya 1923-1933)

Handelingen van den Volksraad (Batavia 1918–1942)

al-Hudā (Batavia 1930–1931)

al-Hudā (Singapore 1931-1934)

al-Irshād (Surabaya 1920–1921)

Javasche Courant (Batavia 1829–1949)

al-Ma'ārif (Batavia 1927–1928)

al-Manār (Cairo 1898-1936)

al-Mişbāḥ (Surabaya 1929)

al-Murshid (Surabaya 1937-1939, 1956)

Perdamaijan (Bukit Tinggi 1929)

Pertimbangan (Bandung 1916–1917)

Sin Po (Batavia 1910–1935)

Soeara Perdamaian (Surabaya 1924–1927)

Archives

"Congres te Soerabaja van de Vereeniging Al-Irsjad." Verbaal December 9, 1939, Nationaal Archief, The Hague.

Brochures and Unpublished Manuscripts

al-Anwār, Muḥammad Abū. 1943. *Tārīkh al-Irshād wa Shaykh al-Irshādīyīn al-* 'Allāmah al-Shaykh Ahmad Muhammad Al-Ansārī. Ms.

Jam'īyat al-Irshād Sūrābāyā [Al Irsjad Soerabaia: Verslag Tahoenan 1935-1936]. 1936. Surabaya: Jam'īyat al-Irshād Sūrābāyā.

Mabādi' al-Irshād wa Maqāṣiduhā: Tadhkīr wa Irshād wa Naṣā'iḥ. 1938. Batavia: al-Idārah al-'Ulyā li Jam'īyat al-Iṣlāḥ wa al-Irshād al-'Arabīyah al-Markazīyah bi Batavia.

Mulakhkhaş Tārīkh al-Irshād fī Rub' Qarn. Jam'īyat al-Irshād al-Islāmīyah bi Indonesia.

Nājī, 'Umar Sulaymān. *Tārīkh Thawrat Al-Iṣlāḥ Wa al-Irshād bi Indonesia* (Vol. 1). Ms.

- Qānūn Jam'īyat al-Iṣlāḥ wa al-Irshād al-'Arabīyah: Al-Asāsī wa al-Dākhilī. 1919. Batavia: Jam'īyat al-Iṣlāḥ wa al-Irshād al-'Arabīyah bi Batavia.
- Sūrkatī, Ahmad ibn Muḥammad. 1915. Sūrat Al-Jawāb. Surabaya.
- ——. 1924. I'lān 'am Madrasat al-Irshād al-Dākhilīyah [Internaat 'Al-Irsjad School'].
- ———. 1925. *al-Masa'il al-Thalāth*. Batavia.

Books, Articles, and Unpublished Theses

- Abushouk, A. Ibrahim. 2001. "A Sudanese Scholar in the Diaspora: Life and Career of Ahmad Muhammad Al-Surkitti in Indonesia." *Studia Islamika* 8(1). DOI: 10.15408/sdi.v8i1.695.
- ———. 2002. "An Arabic Manuscript on the Life and Career of Ahmad Muhammad Sürkatī and His Irshādī Disciples in Java." In *Transcending Borders: Arabs, Politics, Trade and Islam in Southeast Asia*, eds. Huub de Jonge and Nico Kaptein. Leiden: KITLV Press, 203–17.
- ——. 2011. "An African Scholar in the Netherlands East Indies: al-Shaykh Ahmad Surkitti (1876-1943) and His Life, Thoughts and Reforms." *Islamic Africa* 2(2): 23–50.
- Affandi, Bisri. 1976. "Shaykh Aḥmad Al-Surkatī: His Role in Al-Irshād Movement in Java in The Early Twentieth Century." M.A. Thesis. McGill University.
- ——. 1991. "Shaykh Ahmad Surkati: Pemikiran Pembaharuan dan Pemurnian Islam dalam Masyarakat Arab Hadrami di Indonesia." Ph.D. Dissertation. IAIN Sunan Kalijaga Yogyakarta.
- Alatas, Ismail Fajrie. 2011. "Becoming Indonesians: The Bā 'Alawī in the Interstices of the Nation." *Die Welt des Islams* 51(1): 45–108.
- ——. 2014. "Pilgrimage and Network Formation in Two Contemporary Bā 'Alawī Ḥawl in Central Java." *Journal of Islamic Studies* 25(3): 298–324.
- Algadri, Hamid. 1984. *C. Snouck Hurgronje: Politik Belanda terhadap Islam dan Keturunan Arab*. Jakarta: Penerbit Sinar Harapan.
- Ananda, Endang Basri. 1985. 70 Tahun Prof. Dr. H.M. Rasjidi. Jakarta: Harian Umum Pelita.
- Anderson, Benedict R. O'G. 2006. *Imagined Communities: Reflections on the Origin and Spread of Nationalism.* revised. London; New York: Verso.
- al-Bakrī, Şalāḥ. 1936. *Tārīkh Ḥaḍramawt al-Siyāsī*. Cairo: Muṣṭafā al-Bābī al-Halabī.
- ——. 1992. *Tārīkh al-Irshād fī Indūnīsiyā*. Jakarta: Jam'īyat al-Irshād al-Islāmīya.

- Bluhm-Warn, Jutta. 1997. "Al-Manār and Ahmad Soorkattie: Links in the Chain of Transmission of Muḥammad 'Abduh's Ideas to the Malay-Speaking World." In *Islam: Essays on Scripture, Thought, and Society: A Festschrift in Honour of Anthony H. Johns*, eds. Peter G. Riddell, Tony Street, and Anthony H. Johns. Leiden; New York: Brill, 295–308.
- Bruinessen, Martin van. 1995. "Muslims of the Dutch East Indies and the Caliphate Question." *Studia Islamika* 2(3). DOI: 10.15408/sdi.v2i3.829.
- Bujra, Abdalla S. 1967. "Political Conflict and Stratification in Ḥaḍramaut I." *Middle Eastern Studies* 3(4): 355–75.
- Duhaysh, 'Abd al-Laṭīf 'Abdillāh Ibn. 1986. *Al-Katātīb fī al-Ḥaramayn al-Sharīfayn wa Mā ḥawlahumā*. Makka: Maṭba'at al-Nahḍah al-Ḥadīthah.
- Elson, Robert E. 2008. *The Idea of Indonesia: A History*. Cambridge, UK; New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Feener, R. Michael. 2007. *Muslim Legal Thought in Modern Indonesia*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Haddad, Mahmoud. 1997. "Arab Religious Nationalism in the Colonial Era: Reading Rashīd Riḍā's Ideas on the Caliphate." *Journal of the American Oriental Society* 117(2): 253–77.
- Haikal, Husain. 1986. "Indonesia-Arab dalam Pergerakan Kemerdekaan Indonesia (1900-1942)." Ph.D. Dissertation. Universitas Indonesia.
- Hamka. 1951. Kenang-Kenangan Hidup 2 vols. Kuala Lumpur: Pustaka Antara.
- ———. 1961. *Pengaruh Muhammad 'Abduh di Indonesia*. Jakarta: Tintamas.
- Ho, Engseng. 2006. *The Graves of Tarim: Genealogy and Mobility Across the Indian Ocean*. Berkeley: University of California Press. http://hdl.handle.net/2027/heb.31053 (November 2, 2016).
- Hollandsch-Inlandsch Onderwijs-Commissie. 1930. De Sociale en Geografische Herkomst van de Westersch Opgeleide Inlanders. Weltevreden: Kolff.
- Hourani, Albert. 1983. *Arabic Thought in the Liberal Age, 1798-1939*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Ingrams, William Harold. 1966. *Arabia and the Isles*. 3rd edition. London: John Murray.
- al-Jabbār, 'Umar 'Abd. 1982. *Siyar wa Tarājim Ba'ḍ 'Ulamā'ina fī al-Qarn al-Rābi'ashr li al-Hijrīyah*. 3rd edition. Jeddah: al-Kitāb al-'Arabī al-Sa'ūdī.
- Jonge, Huub de. 2004. "Abdul Rahman Baswedan and the Emancipation of the Hadramis in Indonesia." *Asian Journal of Social Science* 32(3): 373–400.

- ——. 2009. "In the Name of Fatimah: Staging the Emancipation of the Hadhramis in the Netherlands East Indies." *The Hadhrami Diaspora in Southeast Asia : Identity Maintenance or Assimilation?* 245–62.
- Junus, Mahmud. 1960. Sedjarah Pendidikan Islam di Indonesia. Jakarta: Pustaka Mahmudiah.
- Kramer, Martin S. 1986. *Islam Assembled: The Advent of the Muslim Congresses*. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Laffan, Michael Francis. 2003. *Islamic Nationhood and Colonial Indonesia: The Umma below the Winds*. London; New York: RoutledgeCurzon.
- Mobini-Kesheh, Natalie. 1999. *The Hadrami Awakening: Community and Identity in the Netherlands East Indies, 1900-1942.* Ithaca: Cornell University Press.
- Noer, Deliar. 1973. *The Modernist Muslim Movement in Indonesia, 1900-1942*. Singapore: Oxford University Press.
- O'Fahey, R.S, and M.I Salim. 1992. "A Sudanese in Indonesia: A Note on Ahmad Muhammad Surkitti." *Indonesia Circle* (59/60): 68–72.
- Otsuka, Kazuo. 2000. An Anthropological Approach to the Modern and Islam. Tokyo: University of Tokyo Press.
- Pijper, G. F. 1977. Studiën over de Geschidenis van de Islam in Indonesia 1900-1950. Leiden: Brill.
- Plas, Ch. O. Van der. 1931. "De Arabische Gemeente Ontwaakt." *Koloniaal Tijdschrift* 20: 176–85.
- Rasjidi, Mohammad Hadji. 1972. Koreksi terhadap Drs. Nurcholish Madjid tentang Sekularisasi. Jakarta: Bulan Bintang.
- Riddell, Peter G. 2001. *Islam and the Malay-Indonesian World: Transmission and Responses*. Singapore: Horizon Books.
- Roff, William R. 1970. "Indonesian and Malay Students in Cairo in the 1920's." Indonesia (9): 73–87.
- Salam, Solichin. 1965. Muhammadijah dan Kebangunan Islam di Indonesia. Jakarta: Mega.
- Schrieke, Bertram J. O. 1921. "De Strijd onder de Arabieren in Pers en Literatuur." Overdruk uit de Notulen van het Bataviaasch Genootschap van Kunsten en Wetenschappen 58: 189–240.
- Serjeant, Robert Bertram. 1957. *The Saiyids of Hadramawt*. London: Cambridge University Press.
- Shiraishi, Takashi. 1990. An Age in Motion: Popular Radicalism in Java, 1912-1926. Ithaca and London: Cornell University Press.
- Soerkati, Ahmad. 1932. Zedeleer uit den Qor'an. Groningen and Batavia: J. B. Wolters.

- Steenbrink, Karel A. 1986. *Pesantren Madrasah Sekolah Pendidikan Islam dalam Kurun Modern*. Jakarta: LP3ES.
- Suryadinata, Leo. 1978. *Pribumi Indonesians, the Chinese Minority and China*. Kuala Lumpur: Heinemann Educational Books (Asia).
- Wal, S. L. Van der. 1961. Some Information on Education in Indonesia up to 1942. The Hague: Netherlands Universities Foundation for International Cooperation.
- Willis, John. 2010. "Debating the Caliphate: Islam and Nation in the Work of Rashid Rida and Abul Kalam Azad." *The International History Review* 32(4): 711–32.
- Yamaguchi, Motoki. 2012. "Debate on the Status of Sayyid-Sharīfs in the Modern Era: The 'Alawī-Irshādī Dispute and Islamic Reformists in the Middle East." In Sayyid-Sharifs in Muslim Societies: The Living Links to the Prophet, ed. Kazuo Morimoto. London and New York: Routledge, 49–72.

Motoki Yamaguchi, *Japan Society for the Promotion of Science, Japan.* Email: bluntas119b@gmail.com.

Indexes

Studia Islamika: 2016

Volume 23, Number 1, 2016

- 1. Ali Munhanif, Islam, Ethnicity and Secession: Forms of Cultural Mobilization in Aceh Rebellions.
- 2. Saifuddin Dhuhri, The Text of Conservatism: The Role of Abbas' Ahl al-Sunnah wa al-Jamā'ah in Underpinning Acehnese Current Religious Violence.
- 3. Firman Noor, Leadership and Ideological Bond: PPP and Internal Fragmentation in Indonesia.
- 4. Eka Putra Wirman, Nazariyāt fī takāmul al-'ulūm: dirāsah naqdīyah wa ta'sīsīyah fī thaqāfat al-Minangkabau.
- 5. M. Isa H.A. Salam, Al-Dawlah wa al-da'wah al-Islāmīyah fī 'ahd al-nizām al-jadīd: dirāsah fī fikr Soeharto min khilāl al-khiṭābāt al-ri'āsīyah fī al-munāsabāt al-Islāmīyah bi Indonesia.
- 6. Azyumardi Azra, Kontestasi Pemikiran Islam Indonesia Kontemporer.
- 7. Dadi Darmadi, Tears and Cheers in Jombang: Some Notes on the 33rd Nahdlatul Ulama Congress.

Volume 23, Number 2, 2016

- 1. Asfa Widiyanto, The Reception of Seyyed Hossein Nasr's Ideas within the Indonesian Intellectual Landscape.
- 2. Andri Soemitra, Higher Objectives of Islamic Investment Products: Islamizing Indonesian Capital Market.
- 3. Hamka Siregar, Figh Issues in the Border Areas of West Kalimantan.
- 4. Rangga Eka Saputra, Ḥizb al-ʿAdālah wa al-Rafāhīyah (PKS) wa siyāsāt al-huwīyah al-Islāmīyah: istiratijīyāt kawādir al-ḥizb li taʾṭīr qaḍāyā nukhabihim al-fasādīyah al-mālīyah.
- 5. Ismatu Ropi, Al-Islām wa al-madd wa al-jazr fī al-ʿalāqāt bayn al-dīn wa al-dawlah fī Indonesia.
- 6. Jajat Burhanudin, *Pasang Surut Hubungan Aceh dan Turki Usmani:* Perspektif Sejarah.
- 7. Endi Aulia Garadian, Between Identity and Interest: Revisiting Sharia Bylaw in Current Indonesia.

Volume 23, Number 3, 2016

- 1. Ahmad Rizky Mardhatillah Umar, A Genealogy of 'Moderate Islam': Governmentality and Discourses of Islam in Indonesia's Foreign Policy.
- 2. Motoki Yamaguchi, Islamic School and Arab Association: Aḥmad Sūrkatī's Reformist Thought and Its Influence on the Educational Activities of al-Irshād.
- 3. Muhammad Ansor, Post-Islamism and the Remaking of Islamic Public Sphere in Post-reform Indonesia.
- 4. M. Adib Misbachul Islam, Al-Ṭarīqah wa al-ḥarakah al-iḥtijājīyah al-ijtimā'īyah bi Jawa fī al-qarn al-tāsi' 'ashar: al-Shaykh Aḥmad al-Rifā'ī Kalisalak namūdhajan.
- 5. Muhamad Firdaus Ab Rahman & Muhammad Amanullah, *Ta'bīd al-waqf wa ta'qītuhu fī wilāyāt mukhtārah fī Malaysia*.
- 6. Zulkifli, Kesalehan 'Alawi dan Islam di Asia Tenggara.
- 7. Abdallah, Exclusivism and Radicalism in Schools: State Policy and Educational Politics Revisited.

Guidelines

Submission of Articles

Sutheast Asian Islamic studies in general. The aim is to provide readers with a better understanding of Indonesia and Southeast Asia's Muslim history and present developments through the publication of articles, research reports, and book reviews.

The journal invites scholars and experts working in all disciplines in the humanities and social sciences pertaining to Islam or Muslim societies. Articles should be original, research-based, unpublished and not under review for possible publication in other journals. All submitted papers are subject to review of the editors, editorial board, and blind reviewers. Submissions that violate our guidelines on formatting or length will be rejected without review.

Articles should be written in American English between approximately 10.000-15.000 words including text, all tables and figures, notes, references, and appendices intended for publication. All submission must include 150 words abstract and 5 keywords. Quotations, passages, and words in local or foreign languages should

be translated into English. *Studia Islamika* accepts only electronic submissions. All manuscripts should be sent in Ms. Word to: http://journal.uinjkt.ac.id/index.php/studia-islamika.

All notes must appear in the text as citations. A citation usually requires only the last name of the author(s), year of publication, and (sometimes) page numbers. For example: (Hefner 2009a, 45; Geertz 1966, 114). Explanatory footnotes may be included but should not be used for simple citations. All works cited must appear in the reference list at the end of the article. In matter of bibliographical style, *Studia Islamika* follows the American Political Science Association (APSA) manual style, such as below:

- 1. Hefner, Robert. 2009a. "Introduction: The Political Cultures of Islamic Education in Southeast Asia," in *Making Modern Muslims: The Politics of Islamic Education in Southeast Asia*, ed. Robert Hefner, Honolulu: University of Hawai'i Press.
- 2. Booth, Anne. 1988. "Living Standards and the Distribution of Income in Colonial Indonesia: A Review of the Evidence." *Journal of Southeast Asian Studies* 19(2): 310–34.
- 3. Feener, Michael R., and Mark E. Cammack, eds. 2007. *Islamic Law in Contemporary Indonesia: Ideas and Institutions*. Cambridge: Islamic Legal Studies Program.
- 4. Wahid, Din. 2014. Nurturing Salafi Manhaj: A Study of Salafi Pesantrens in Contemporary Indonesia. PhD dissertation. Utrecht University.
- 5. Utriza, Ayang. 2008. "Mencari Model Kerukunan Antaragama." *Kompas*. March 19: 59.
- 6. Ms. *Undhang-Undhang Banten*, L.Or.5598, Leiden University.
- 7. Interview with K.H. Sahal Mahfudz, Kajen, Pati, June 11th, 2007.

Arabic romanization should be written as follows:

Letters: ', b, t, th, j, h, kh, d, dh, r, z, s, sh, s, d, t, z, ', gh, f, q, l, m, n, h, w, y. Short vowels: a, i, u. long vowels: \bar{a} , \bar{i} , \bar{u} . Diphthongs: aw, ay. $T\bar{a}$ marb $\bar{u}t\bar{a}$: t. Article: al-. For detail information on Arabic Romanization, please refer the transliteration system of the Library of Congress (LC) Guidelines.

ستوديا إسلاميكا (ISSN 0215-0492; E-ISSN: 2355-6145) بحلة علمية دولية محكمة تصدر عن مركز دراسات الإسلام والمجتمع (PPIM) بحامعة شريف هداية الله الإسلامية الحكومية بحاكرتا، تعنى بدراسة الإسلام في إندونيسيا خاصة وفي حنوب شرقي آسيا عامة. وتستهدف المجلة نشر البحوث العلمية الأصيلة والقضايا المعاصرة حول الموضوع، كما ترحب بإسهامات الباحثين أصحاب التخصصات ذات الصلة. وتخضع جميع الأبحاث المقدمة للمجلة للتحكيم من قبل لجنة مختصة.

تم اعتماد ستوديا إسلاميكا من قبل وزارة التعليم والثقافة بجمهورية إندونيسيا باعتبارها دورية علمية (قرار المدير العام للتعليم العالي رقم: 56/DIKTI/Kep/2012).

ستوديا إسلاميكا عضو في CrossRef (الإحالات الثابتة في الأدبيات الأكاديمية) منذ ٢٠١٤، وبالتالي فإن جميع المقالات التي نشرتما مرقمة حسب معرّف الوثيقة الرقمية (DOI).

ستوديا إسلاميكا مجلة مفهرسة في سكوبس (Scopus) منذ ٣٠ مايو ٢٠١٥. ولذلك، فإن جميع المقالات المنشورة منذ ٢٠١٥ ستظهر هناك.

حقوق الطبعة محفوظة عنوان المراسلة:

عنوان المراسد: Editorial Office: STUDIA ISLAMIKA, Gedung Pusat Pengkajian

Islam dan Masyarakat (PPIM) UIN Jakarta, Jl. Kertamukti No. 5, Pisangan Barat, Cirendeu, Ciputat 15419, Jakarta, Indonesia.

Phone: (62-21) 7423543, 7499272, Fax: (62-21) 7408633; E-mail: studia.islamika@uinjkt.ac.id

Website: http://journal.uinjkt.ac.id/index.php/studia-islamika

قيمة الاشتراك السنوي خارج إندونيسيا:

للمؤسسات: ٧٥ دولار أمريكي، ونسخة واحدة قيمتها ٢٥ دولار أمريكي. للأفراد: ٥٠ دولار أمريكي، ونسخة واحدة قيمتها ٢٠ دولار أمريكي. والقيمة لا تشمل نفقة الإرسال بالبريد الجوي.

رقم الحساب:

خارج إندونيسيا (دولار أمريكي):

PPIM, Bank Mandiri KCP Tangerang Graha Karnos, Indonesia account No. 101-00-0514550-1 (USD).

داخل إندونيسيا (روبية):

PPIM, Bank Mandiri KCP Tangerang Graha Karnos, Indonesia No Rek: 128-00-0105080-3 (Rp).

قيمة الاشتراك السنوى داخل إندونيسيا:

لسنة واحدة ٢٠٠,٠٠٠ روبية (للمؤسسة) ونسخة واحدة قيمتها ٥٠,٠٠٠ روبية. روبية، ١٠٠,٠٠٠ روبية (للفرد) ونسخة واحدة قيمتها ٤٠,٠٠٠ روبية. والقيمة لا تشتمل على النفقة للإرسال بالبريد الجوى.



ستوديا إسلاميكا

مجلة إندونيسيا للدراسات الإسلامية السنة الثالثة والعشرون، العدد ٣، ٢٠١٦

رئيس التحرير: أزيوماردي أزرا

مدير التحرير: أومان فتح الرحمن

هيئة التحرير:

سيف المزاي جمهاري ديدين شفرالدين حاجات برهان الدين على منحنف سيف الأمم عصمة الرفيع دادي دارمادي حاجانج جهراني دين واحد آيانج أوتريزا يقين

مجلس التحرير الدولي:

محمد قريش شهاب (جامعة شريف هداية الله الإسلامية الحكومية بحاكرتا) توفيق عبد الله (المركز الإندونيسي للعلوم) نور أ. فاضل لوبيس (الجامعة الإسلامية الحكومية سومطرة الشمالية) م. ش. ريكليف (جامعة أستراليا الحكومية كانبيرا) مارتين فان برونيسين (جامعة أتريخة) حوهن ر. بووين (جامعة الإسلامية العالمية – ماليزيا) محمد كمال حسن (الجامعة الإسلامية العالمية – ماليزيا) فركنيا م. هوكير (جامعة أمتراليا الحكومية كانبيرا) إيدوين ف. ويرنجا (جامعة كولونيا، ألمانيا) روبيرت و. هيفنير (جامعة بوستون) روبيرت و. هيفنير (جامعة اكسفورد) ر. ميكائيل فينير (جامعة اكسفورد) ر. ميكائيل فينير (جامعة أكسفورد) ميكائيل فينير (جامعة أكسفورد)

مساعد هيئة التحرير:

تيستريونو محمد نداء فضلان

مراجعة اللغة الإنجليزية:

شيرلي باكير كيفين و. فوغ

مراجعة اللغة العربية:

نورصمد توباغوس أدي أسناوي

تصميم الغلاف:

س. برنکا

ستوديا اسراسكا



السنة الثالثة والعشرون، العدد ٣، ٢٠١٦

مجلة إندونيسية للدراسات الإسلامية



الطريقة والحركة الاحتجاجية الاجتماعية بجاوا في القرن التاسع عشر: الشيخ أحمد الرفاعي كالي سالاك نموذجا حمد أديب مصباح الإسلام

تأبيد الوقعد وتأقيته في ولايات مخارة في ماليزيا محمد فردوس عبد الرحمن ومحمد أمان الله